

Walden University Scholar Works

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies
Collection

2018

Effective Hiring Process Background Check Strategies

Christina Diane Waddell Walden University

 $Follow\ this\ and\ additional\ works\ at:\ https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations$

Part of the Accounting Commons, Business Administration, Management, and Operations Commons, and the Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Christina Waddell

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Steve Roussas, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Beverly Muhammad, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Matthew Knight, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2018

Abstract

Effective Hiring Process Background Check Strategies

by

Christina Waddell

MBA, University of Phoenix, 1991 BSBA, University of Phoenix, 1989

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

September 2018

Abstract

Job applicants often falsify information in their application materials. Using the disparate impact theory as the conceptual framework, the purpose of this multiple case study was to identify strategies Human Resource professionals use to complete effective background checks while maintaining compliance with federal regulations. I collected data by interviewing executives of 3 organizations located in the Southwest region of the United States, who had successful strategies for performing background checks to identify falsified information in the application process. I assured the validity and reliability of the data by reviewing organizational documents and member checking of the interpretation of the data. Through the thematic analysis process, 6 themes emerged: employment verification, education verification, professional reference checks, criminal background checks, the cost of background checks, and background check guidelines and policies. Leaders adapting the above findings could enhance communications within their organizations, and improve the perceived transparency, profitability, and sustainability of a company. Implication for positive social change include leaders' opportunity to preserve organizational sustainability and improve the economic climate in communities in which the organization operates, resulting in corporate transparency, fair hiring practices, and a reduction of recidivism in criminal activities.

Effective Hiring Process Background Check Strategies

by

Christina Waddell

MBA, University of Phoenix, 1991 BSBA, University of Phoenix, 1989

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

September 2018

Acknowledgments

I would like to acknowledge my chair Steve Roussas and committee member Beverly Muhammad for their continuous support through this process. The feedback they provided assisted in my ability to completing my study. Without their guidance, I would still be working on my proposal.

I would also like to thank all participants for contributing to the completion of this study. Without their contributions, I would not have data to analyze. Finally, I would like to acknowledge the human resource professionals who inquired but for various reasons could not participate in this study.

Without the support of my family and friends, I would not have completed this study. I would like to thank all of them for the support and understanding during this process. They were my rock through this process.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	2
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	4
Interview Questions	4
Conceptual Framework	5
Operational Definitions	6
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	6
Assumptions	6
Limitations	7
Delimitations	7
Significance of the Study	7
Contribution to Business Practice	7
Implications for Social Change	8
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	8
Search Strategy	9
Evaluation of Theories and Conceptual Framework	11
Employee Turnover	17

	Purpose of Background Checks	18
	Background Check Process	21
	Social Media	24
	Third-Party Consumer Reports	27
	Corporate Social Responsibility	33
	Transition	37
Se	ction 2: The Project	39
	Purpose Statement	39
	Role of the Researcher	40
	Participants	42
	Research Method and Design	43
	Research Method	43
	Research Design	45
	Population and Sampling	47
	Ethical Research	48
	Data Collection Instruments	50
	Data Collection Technique	52
	Data Organization Technique	53
	Data Analysis	54
	Reliability and Validity	56
	Reliability	56
	Validity	57

Transition and Summary	58
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	59
Introduction	59
Presentation of the Findings	61
Theme 1: Employment Verification	62
Theme 2: Education Verification	63
Theme 3: Professional Reference Check	65
Theme 4: Criminal Background Checks	66
Theme 5: The Cost of Background Checks	68
Theme 6: Background Check Guidelines and Policies	68
Applications to Professional Practice	70
Implications for Social Change	72
Recommendations for Action	73
Recommendations for Further Research	74
Reflections	75
Conclusion	76
References	78
Appendix A: Interview Protocol and Questions	100

List of Tables

Table 1. Content Type, Total	, and Percentage of References 1	(
J 1 ,	,	

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Background of the Problem

Trends in employment suggest that the ongoing decline in the unemployment rate and the retirement of baby boomers will cause business leaders to experience labor shortages in certain professions starting in 2019 and continuing through 2024 (Levanon, Cheng, & Paterra, 2014). Qualified employees are scarce as the current available workforce continues to achieve retirement age, changing the demographics of the workforce (Ilmakunnas & Ilmakunnas, 2014). Hiring quality and competent employees is a challenge for businesses. When hiring an employee, the knowledge, skills, and abilities must match the job requirements. Company leaders may decrease training costs by hiring appropriate personnel (Kulkarni, Lengnick-Hall, & Martinez, 2015).

Hiring trustworthy employees is another challenge for businesses. Kennedy and Benson (2016) stated that employee theft is higher in small firms, and in the accounting and financial functions of a company. Employee theft in small business can devastate the owners as small business owners operate on smaller profit margins (Kennedy & Benson, 2016). Job candidates sometimes exaggerate qualifications to meet the job requirements (Levoy, 2014). Hiring managers complete thorough background checks to evaluate the qualifications and trustworthiness of job applicants (Reinhard, Scharmach, & Müller, 2013).

Employers are using electronic media when performing background checks (Harrison & Budworth, 2015). Proper procedures for completing job applicant background checks improve the quality of employee and mitigate the potential for

employment-related litigation (Peterson, 2014). According to Tracey (2014), the availability of current research in strategies for conducting effective background checks is lacking, and scholars should continue to examine the screening process.

Problem Statement

Some job applicants submit resumes that contain falsified information, requiring extensive background checks in the hiring process (Levoy, 2014). During 2015, employment and human resource related court settlements cost employers more than \$2.48 billion; much of this figure is a result of employer poor hiring practices (Maatman, 2016). The general business problem is some companies' leaders do not investigate employment candidates' backgrounds as part of the hiring process. The specific business problem is some area human resource (HR) leaders lack employment background check strategies to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with the government regulations.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. I collected information from HR leaders of three organizations located in the Southwest region of the United States who have successful strategies in identifying falsified information. I collected this information by completing face-to-face interviews with the HR leaders. The information from the results of this study could assist area HR leaders with hiring quality candidates. Specifically, the findings could help area companies' HR leaders hire employees with

appropriate qualifications, financial stability, and integrity, resulting in a potential increase in profitability. Leaders sharing information on background check strategies could enhance communications within business operations and improve the perceived transparency, profitability, and sustainability of a company. Leaders maintaining sustainability within the company could positively improve the economic climate of the local communities (Hansen, Dunford, Boss, Boss, & Angermeier, 2011).

Nature of the Study

Researchers use a qualitative approach and open-ended questions to identify themes in the research when limited historical literature and data are available (Yin, 2014). As a result, I used a qualitative method to explore strategies some area HR leaders use to complete effective background checks to identify falsified information.

Researchers use quantitative research in the development of closed-ended research questions and corresponding hypothesis statements (Myers, 2014). Researchers use quantitative and the mixed-method to analyze data to determine if relationships or differences exist among variables (Wagner, Hansen, & Kronberger, 2014). Because I was not seeking to determine if relationships or differences exist among variables, I did not use the quantitative or mixed-methods methodology.

The qualitative designs are case study, phenomenological, and ethnographic (Yin, 2014). Owen (2014) applied the qualitative method and suggested the case study as appropriate to evaluate strategies and business processes. Thus, I used the case study design as I am going to explore the hiring strategies of HR business leaders. Researchers use the phenomenological design to collect information on the meaning of participants'

experiences (Ziakas & Boukas, 2014). Researchers use ethnographic designs to explore groups' cultures and their differences (Atkinson, Delamont, Coffey, Lofland, & Lofland, 2001). I did not use either one of these research designs as I was not collecting information on experiences or evaluating differences between groups.

Research Question

What employment background check strategies do some area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with the government regulations?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to verify information in an employment candidate's application or resume?
- 2. How effective have these strategies been in helping you identify qualified candidates?
- 3. How do you ensure your strategies are compliant with government regulations regarding background checks and employment practices?
- 4. What barriers or challenges have you overcome while developing and implementing these strategies?
- 5. How did you overcome these barriers or challenges while maintaining compliance with government regulations?
- 6. What other information can you share?

Conceptual Framework

Disparate impact theory is the conceptual framework for this study. The underlying concept of the disparate impact theory is that some employers unintentionally discriminate against potential job applicants by engaging in practices applied consistently to all applicants but have different outcomes. In disparate impact theory cases, applicants need not prove intentional discrimination, only that the employer did not follow the requirements of the law in employment and other applications. Disparate impact liability is the legal term for employers who violate laws in the hiring practices (Pattison & Varca, 1991).

Griggs introduced the disparate impact theory in 1971 as the result of a class action lawsuit. In Griggs v. Duke Power Co., 401 U.S. 424, 430 (1971), policies and processes are unbiased in the hiring process, but processes may still not be legal or appropriate. After the passage of the Civil Rights Act in 1971, the focus of the disparate impact theory shifted towards implementing procedures to ensure compliance with government regulations (Loafman & Little, 2014). Companies should develop policies and procedures to ensure compliance with laws regulating the hiring process (Loafman & Little, 2014). Ensuring compliance with laws while performing background checks mitigates associated risks. Verifying candidate information and completing effective background checks in the hiring process are important in evaluating applicants. The disparate impact theory provides a potential foundation for ensuring proper strategies in performing background checks on job applicants. The findings of this study could

contribute to hiring strategies by identifying background check strategies area HR leaders use in verifying the information without unintentionally discriminating against applicants.

Operational Definitions

Adverse action: Adverse action is any negative action taken against a job applicant or current employee (Fair Credit Reporting Act of 1970 [FCRA], 2015).

Corporate social responsibility: Corporate social responsibility is the process of leaders of a corporation engaging in policies and actions that result in socially desirable outcomes (Attig & Cleary, 2015). The fundamental question of right or wrong (Wynder & Dunbar, 2016).

Social media: Social media is the use of any electronic form of open communication where users share information, ideas, messages, and other personal information (Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions, limitations, and delimitations are boundaries the researcher identifies in the process of designing the research project. Assumptions are what I as the researcher assume to be true. Limitations are boundaries not within my control as the researcher. Delimitations are within my control and defined as the boundaries I have established for this research.

Assumptions

Assumptions are statements taken as true but not proven by supporting theory (Schoenung & Dikova, 2016). I assumed employers hire job applicants based on qualifications for a position. Another assumption I made was that employers perform

background checks on potential applicants and verify information contained in job applications and resumes. The final assumption I made was the subject professional in the case study was truthful in responses to the interview questions.

Limitations

Limitations are boundaries and constraints beyond the control of the researcher (Abd Rashid & Yusoff, 2015). While performing this qualitative case study, the first limitation was to identify willing participants employed within companies presently using effective strategies in performing background checks on job applicants. Another limitation was identifying information defining effective strategies in performing employment background checks. A critical limitation was that current literature on effective background checks is scarce.

Delimitations

The researcher creates delimitations by establishing boundaries and constraints in the research process (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The delimitation I have established is I am studying successful companies that have strategies for performing effective background checks to identify falsified information presented by the applicant in the hiring process. I limited the study to companies with hiring operations in the Southwest region of the United States.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The quality of job candidates continues to challenge businesses (Kulkarni et al., 2015). Government regulations limit information gathering a hiring professional can

obtain on a potential candidate (Volpone, Tonidandel, Avery, & Castel, 2015). The findings could benefit local hiring professionals by containing strategies area HR leaders use in completing employment background checks and using consumer reports in compliance with regulatory laws to identify falsified information.

Implications for Social Change

The findings could contain strategies area other HR leaders in similar organizations can use to assist in verifying candidate's information as truthful. Ensuring that hiring strategies are compliant with government regulations demonstrates a commitment to the foundation of social responsibility to the community. Social responsibility expands into other areas including environmental and community issues, but social responsibility starts with compliance with the law (Artene, 2014). The community could realize economic benefits in the continuity of business operations by hiring qualified candidates. The community could benefit from a sense of security knowing companies are completing thorough background checks on employees working within their community.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. I explored strategies HR leaders use to conduct effective background checks. In this literature review, I present a critical analysis of literature to demonstrate a need for the completion of this qualitative case study to identify strategies leaders in the HR profession implement when completing

employment background checks on job applicants. The process of analyzing and synthesizing literature is an acceptable method of secondary research to generate new knowledge on a topic (Torraco, 2016). This literature review contains a critical synthesis of historic and current literature focusing on supporting and contrasting theories and the conceptual framework, including the disparate impact theory, employee turnover, background check processes, social media usage in the hiring process, employment background checks, the use of third-party consumer reports in employment practices, and corporate social responsibility.

Search Strategy

Extensive research documenting strategies for completing employment background checks to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations does not exist. I used Boolean searches with phrases that included *hiring practices* and *background checks* with *credit checks*, *preemployment* and *employment process* with *background checks* and *credit checks*. A search of peer-reviewed sources from three online databases resulted in numerous articles to support the need for the research, the approach to conducting the research, the conceptual framework and theories, and the description of the business problem. The online databases used were ABI/Inform, ProQuest, and Ebsco Host. The search results provided an adequate representation that a business problem exists. Searches for appropriate applications of qualitative case studies and different conceptual theories provided substantial literature on research methods and conceptual frameworks appropriate to the business problem. To preserve the integrity of the supporting literature, I provided the digital object identifier

(doi) when available. This approach to documenting the literature review preserves the search ability of the scholarly work in the future (Klein et al., 2014).

I explored peer-reviewed journal articles, seminal articles and books, and relevant governmental and professional organization web sites. The use of multiple sources of information ensured academic scholarship and rigor in the study process. These sources resulted in 153 sources referenced in the literature review and throughout the study, of which 145 are peer-reviewed journal articles, six are seminal sources, one is a professional article, and 128 are from 2014 or later (see Table 1).

Table 1

Content Type, Total, and Percentage of References

		# within 5 years of graduation	% within 5 years of graduation
Literature review content	Total #	date	date
Peer-reviewed journals	145	128	88.3%
Seminal books	6	3	50%
Government websites	1	1	100%
Professional journal	1	1	100%
Total	153	133	86.9%

I organize the literature by providing an overview of the theories I explored. I also compare theoretical concepts I considered when completing this study. I then present a review of the literature relating to the challenges to evaluating job applicants for employment. The literature review includes gaps in theory to support the need for the current research, in addition to employee turnover, background check processes, social

media usage in the hiring process, employment background checks, the use of third-party consumer reports in employment practices, and corporate social responsibility.

Evaluation of Theories and Conceptual Framework

Scholars have suggested comparing applicable theories to develop the basis for the conceptual framework of the research process (Helitzer et al., 2014; Ivey, 2015). The frameworks are the relevant theories and concepts that through relationships; build the foundation for the research (Ivey, 2015). The researcher should gain knowledge through contrasting theories to develop the foundation for completing research (Helitzer et al., 2014). I searched several theories related to hiring strategies to support this study.

I initially started with understanding the negligent hiring theory. Employers limit liability by performing criminal background checks on job applicants (Pattison, Sanders, & Ross, 2014). Employment background checks are important as a matter of workplace security (Owen, 2014). Reference checking and evaluating information contained in the job application is important to protect against negligent hiring practices (Woska, 2007). The negligent hiring theory is the result of Garcia v. Duffy, 492 So. 2nd 435 (1986). In this case, the Florida Supreme Court held an employer liable for negligent hiring. The court determined that the employer should have known of the inappropriate behavior patterns of the employee had the employer had sufficient policies in place to complete an effective background check before hiring the employee. Black, Stone, and Johnson (2015) found that many employers use social media to evaluate candidates for employment, but lack policies in the use of social media in the hiring process. Achieving a balance between employee privacy and protection from employing a potentially

dangerous employee minimizes the risk of engaging in negligent hiring (Black et al., 2015; Woska, 2007). Hiring professionals must follow documented policies and procedures to conduct an effective background check on a job candidate to minimize the potential for liability for engaging in negligent hiring practices (Petersen, 2015; Woska, 2007). The policies of the company should outline the process hiring professionals follow to evaluate criminal records and social media presence of job applicants (Thomas, Rothschild, & Donegan, 2015). Thomas et al. (2015) further suggested that the policies outline how the evaluation will affect the hiring of job candidates. Thus, the negligent hiring theory was not appropriate for this study as I explored strategies to identify falsified information.

I then explored the resource-based view (RBV) theory. Wernerfelt (2013) introduced the resource-based view theory in 1984. Wernerfelt's original concept was to use available resources as a basis to make decisions when identifying competitive strategies and building organizations (Wernerfelt, 2013). Using current resources in developing processes allows managers to maximize the effective use of assets (Wernerfelt, 2011). Manroop, Singh, and Ezzedeen (2014) applied the RBV theory and found that policies and procedures implemented by HR managers influenced overall business operations and added value to the organization. Wernerfelt (2013) expanded this theory suggesting a dollar value assigned to the resources would place additional value on the use of the resource. In 2012, modifying the RBV theory by adding a value construct to the use of the resource was the foundation for the development of the RBV theory (Wernerfelt, 2013). Although I considered this theory as a foundation for the

study, I explored strategies and not measuring the use of resources in completing processes. Therefore, the RBV theory was not appropriate for this study.

The next theory I explored was the impression management theory. The impression management (IM) theory contains the framework for examining how job applicants create distorted, positive public perceptions using social media (Harrison & Budworth, 2015). Goffman first introduced the IM theory in 1959, focusing on how a person acts to impress those around him or her (Kacmar & Tucker, 2016). The use of social media has developed unintentional consequences of a digital presence when searching for jobs (Harrison & Budworth, 2015). Job candidates capitalize on this process by intentionally creating positive impressions through social media and other public outlets to hide any potential negative impressions (Harrison & Budworth 2015; Kacmar & Tucker, 2016). The IM theory supports the need for strategies in performing effective background checks to identify falsified information presented in the application process, as the basis for this theory is how people create public perceptions that may not be accurate. As I explored effective hiring strategies, the IM theory was not an appropriate theory for this study because the evolution of this theory relates only to public perception by manipulating impressions (see Harrison & Budworth, 2015).

I also considered additional theories including the human capital theory, person job fit theory, and the relative deprivation theory. Becker developed the human capital theory in 1964 (Becker, 1965). The theory contains the premise that screening job applicants based on not only qualifications alone but also using personality tests to evaluate candidates is an effective hiring practice (Becker, 1965). The screening process

includes the entire background check process. Kulkarni et al. (2015) expanded the meaning of the human capital theory to include the assumption that human capital is evident when an individual gains job appropriate knowledge and skills through education and work experience. The policy for many hiring officials is to hire from within, but continually hiring with internal candidates does not allow for new talent and perspectives to enter the business (Brymer, Molloy, & Gilbert, 2014). Tan (2014) stated that scholars believe this policy is an economics theory instead of the human capital theory. The socioeconomic demand and supply constraints are present when leaders engage in hiring from within as opposed to exploring external talent (Brymer et al., 2014; Tan, 2014). The basis of this theory correlates how education improves the abilities of an individual, as a relationship exists between education, training, and qualifications for positions (Tan, 2014). This theory does not provide a basis for performing effective background checks, and therefore was an inappropriate theory to support this study.

The person job fit theory contains the steps necessary to evaluate how well a person fits the requirements of a job. Evaluating how well a person fits with a job requires the evaluation of the candidate's credentials and background (Kulkarni et al., 2015). Neumann (2016) stated that the available labor pool is shrinking, making the need to evaluate credentials more important. Hiring professionals use various analyses to determine whether a potential candidate is an appropriate fit for a vacant position (Kulkarni et al., 2015; Lanyon & Goodstein, 2016). Lanyon and Goodstein (2016) completed a study and found the use of a general impression questionnaire as part of the preemployment process not effective in determining future job performance. Performing

effective background checks ensures a candidate fits the job requirements (Kulkarni et al., 2015; Lanyon & Goodstein, 2016; Neumann, 2016). Tan (2014) suggested that the candidates believe they are worth much more than an employer offers. This person's worth thought process is the foundation of the relative deprivation theory (Kulkarni et al., 2015). These theories support the need for strategies to conduct effective background checks, but a gap in the literature exists as to effective strategies for performing these background checks.

Helitzer et al. (2014) stated the conceptual framework is the recipe for developing a quality research project. During the research, I explored the conceptual frameworks underlying a number of studies relating to employment background checks and hiring strategies. The disparate impact theory contained the appropriate constructs needed to create strategies for performing background checks. The introduction of the disparate impact theory was the result of the outcome of the class action suit started by Billy Griggs in Griggs v. Duke Power Co., 401 U.S. 424, 430 (1971). Disparate impact liability is the legal term for employers who violate laws in the hiring practices (Pattison & Varca, 1991). In Griggs v. Duke Power Co., 401 U.S. 424, 430 (1971), the judge ruled that while employers' policies and processes are unbiased in the hiring of job candidates, the processes may still not be legal or appropriate.

The disparate impact theory differs from the disparate treatment theory in that the disparate treatment theory states employers discriminate against job candidates based on the five protected statuses under the Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Harper, 2016). The underlying concept of the disparate impact theory is hiring professionals

perform effective background checks without discriminating against any specific class of candidates (Petersen, 2015). The disparate impact theory requires hiring professionals to develop effective policies and procedures in the hiring process that are both legal and appropriate. Managers should develop policies and procedures to ensure compliance with laws regulating the recruitment process (Loafman & Little, 2014). Griggs and the disparity impact theory had the greatest impact on the HR profession as background checks tend to unnecessarily place barriers to employment, leading to possible discrimination. Information sought in the background check should be relevant to the job function to avoid any potential liability (Woska, 2007). Hiring professionals should make sure the processes are consistent in evaluating job candidates equally by following policies and procedures for performing effective background checks (Peterson, 2014; Petersen, 2015). A need exists to develop theory relating to HR procedures and practices as theory development in HR research (Nimon, 2015). A mapping of theory through practice and processes minimize bias in the hiring process (Hirsh, 2014).

Sengul (2017) suggested literature relating to theory in background checks is scarce. A gap in the literature exists, as no research outcomes that contain strategies for conducting effective background checks exist. Through the results of this study, I expanded the knowledge to fill the gap in this literature and solve a current business problem by providing strategies to perform effective background checks while maintaining compliance with government regulations.

Employee Turnover

Hiring strategies are important as employee turnover is increasing. More baby boomers are reaching retirement age and leaving the workforce (Colley, 2014). The aging baby boomers are changing the demographics of corporate work forces (Ilmakunnas & Ilmakunnas, 2014). The change will affect all industries, but leaders in government and not for profit organizations will experience higher challenges as the aging population exits the workforce (Colley, 2014). Colley (2014) suggested replacing the experienced workers would require extensive recruitment activity. The aging population is just one reason for the increase in employee turnover (Ilmakunnas & Ilmakunnas, 2014; Levanon et al., 2014).

Levanon et al. (2014) stated current economic conditions are another factor that would affect employee turnover rates. An ongoing decline in the unemployment rate in the past 5 years and the ongoing retirement of baby boomers suggests business leaders will experience severe labor shortages in certain fields in the next 5 to 10 years (Levanon et al., 2014). Employee turnover cost businesses more than \$10,000 per employee in recruitment costs (Alony, Hasan, & Sense, 2014). Alony et al. (2014) stated the cost of employee turnover expands to intangible costs of a loss of knowledge, skills and corporate knowledge. Hiring professionals assist in reducing the employee turnover rate by hiring the right employee as employee retention starts with selecting and hiring the correct employee for the position (Levanon et al., 2014). Hiring the best candidate improves employee retention rates and reduces hiring costs (Vasquez, 2014). Hiring professionals seek to hire the most qualified candidate of all applicants to reduce the

training costs (Sengul, 2017). The process of recruiting new talent and the best candidate to replace the tangible and intangible costs lost through turnover requires the use of effective background check strategies (Madichie & Nyakang'o, 2016).

The process of hiring new employees is a costly process to business owners (Biga, Spott, & Spott, 2015; Kogan, Hellyer, Stewart, & Dowers, 2015). The recruitment of new employees is a process by which hiring professionals locate and attract individuals to fill vacant positions (Amin, Khairuzzaman Wan Ismail, Zaleha Abdul Rasid, & Daverson Andrew Selemani, 2014). Amin et al. (2014) suggested the managers could prevent hiring mistakes by determining what qualifications a successful job candidate should possess before the recruiting process starts. Proper job descriptions and specifications need to identify the knowledge, skills, and abilities required for the individuals (Amin et al., 2014).

Purpose of Background Checks

Leaders need to perform background checks on potential employment candidates to verify the information candidates present in the application process to ensure the candidates meet the requirements of the position (Reinhard et al., 2013; Sengul, 2017). Engleman and Kleiner (1998) suggested hiring officials sometimes make hasty decisions in hiring employees to minimize the effects on operations. Hiring officials should not evaluate candidates based on personal feelings, or feel pressured into hiring just to have a body in the position. Several scholars agreed that hiring officials need to implement employment-screening processes to hire the most qualified candidates based on qualifications and job match (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998; Hannan, 2016; Kogan et al.,

2015; Sengul, 2017). Background checks include the completion of reference checks, employment history checks, educational checks, professional credentials check, credit checks, criminal records checks, and media checks (Kogan et al., 2015; Owen, 2014). Performing the basic background check will verify the information a candidate presented in the application process (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998; Uggen, Vuolo, Lageson, Ruhland, & Whitham, 2014).

Some candidates falsify information during the application process (Brody, 2010; Levoy, 2014). Some job applicants exaggerate work experience and education on resumes and job applications (Brody, 2010; Mandelbaum, 2014). The number of candidates exaggerating information is increasing as competition for specific vacant positions increasingly becomes more difficult (Levoy, 2014). Levashina and Campion (2009) referenced the results of a 2007 study that suggested over 41% of all applicants misrepresented information in the application process. Potential employers should use diligence to verify information in resumes and job applications (Brody, 2010; Levoy, 2014). Reinhard et al. (2013) stated that experience in the hiring process does not improve the ability for a hiring official to detect deception through the application process. Developing hiring processes that assess the risk factor of a job candidate's behavior reduces the chance of hiring the wrong candidate (Hannan, 2016; Kennedy Benson, 2016; Kogan et al., 2015; Woska, 2007). Effective strategies ensure the validation of employment candidate's information (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998; Reinhard et al., 2013). Evaluating information presented by the candidate in the application process is the start of the background check, but does not ensure the candidate is honest

(Reinhard et al., 2013). Schuessler and Hite (2014) suggested approaching the evaluation of a job candidate as a security risk to the company.

Employee theft of time and resources is the largest form of loss to a company (Brody, 2010; Kennedy & Benson, 2016). The number of employees committing white-collar crime is rising and is a growing concern among business owners (Brody, 2010; Kennedy & Benson, 2016; Zuber, 2015). Zuber (2015) suggested unethical behavior would continue to spread if the behavior becomes the social norm. Pierce and Snyder (2015) believed employees who engage in unethical behavior have a higher job satisfaction rating, resulting in less employee turnover. Therefore, a need exists for hiring officials to be critical in the evaluation of applicants to avoid job offers to candidates who have displayed unethical behavior in the application process (Pierce & Snyder, 2015).

Unfortunately, corporate corruption is more common today. Corporate corruption comes in many forms, but unethical or criminal acts by upper level management can destroy an entire organization (Thomas et al., 2015). Identifying and reporting of fraud is important to minimize the behavior and typically happens through tips from employees and associates (Weber, 2002). Unethical behavior, fraud, and embezzlement by employees result in profitability loss in business (Kennedy & Benson, 2016; Weber, 2002). Unethical behavior destroys managers' emotions because trusted employees betrayed management (Kennedy & Benson, 2016).

Ethical employees assist in identifying and reporting fraud committed by other employees. Hiring professionals assist in protecting corporate assets by hiring of ethical

employees (Kramer, 2015; Pierce & Snyder, 2015). Thomas et al. (2015) suggested hiring professionals complete a criminal background check on applicants to search for convictions of financial related crimes to minimize the risk of hiring an unethical employee. Small businesses owners do not have financial resources to survive a fraud loss (Kennedy & Benson, 2016; Kramer, 2015). Failure to identify an unethical employee before hiring could have devastating consequences to small business owners as a financially dishonest employee can bankrupt a company (Kennedy & Benson, 2016; Kramer, 2015). An effort to minimize or eliminate the risk of employee theft requires a more critical analysis of job candidates in the hiring process (Kennedy & Benson, 2016; Kramer, 2015; Shorr, 2015; Woska, 2007). Tracey (2014) suggested scholars develop a process for evaluating job applicants that would prove the most beneficial in the hiring process.

Background Check Process

Lam (2016) stated the evaluation of the quality of a job candidate starts with a basic background check. Completing a thorough background check on job applicants is an accepted step in the preemployment screening process (Brody, 2010; Lam, 2016; Lanyon & Goodstein, 2016). Not all corporate structures have personnel or resources to complete extensive background checks (Biga et al., 2015). If the cost exceeds the benefit, small business leaders will outsource HR functions, including those functions regulated by government (Calcagno & Sobel, 2014). Because of the cost, some leaders hire outside firms to complete background checks into executive management as investigations completed by specialty companies are more in-depth than HR

professionals are because HR professionals do not have the resources to maintain compliance with federal regulation (Brody, 2010).

HR professionals conducting background checks should have procedures in place as discrimination and bias are still a concern in employment settings. Managers should recognize and improve the procedures in completing background checks to eliminate bias and provide fair treatment to candidates in the hiring process (Brody, 2010; Hersch & Shinall, 2016; Hirsh, 2014; Woska, 2007). HR managers are responsible for creating cultures of tolerance and fair treatment in recruiting practices, as this is the first exposure to the corporate culture an applicant experiences (Lambert, 2015). Leaders should implement and audit the hiring process to ensure the hiring professionals are following the policies and procedures and not using the background check process to discriminate against applicants (Calvasina, Calvasina, & Calvasina, 2015; Hersch & Shinall, 2016).

Historically, the use of polygraphs and voice stress analyzers were acceptable methods of evaluating candidates, but legislation has since banned these techniques in evaluating candidates for most employment situations (Brody, 2010). A written authorization to contact references and check the candidate's background is the first step to the background check process to protect the employers from potential litigation in the hiring process (Levashina & Campion, 2009). The hiring professional should obtain authorization from the candidate that contains all processes the hiring official will complete in verifying a candidate's suitability for employment (Lam, 2016). The hiring professional should verify previous work experience by contacting prior employers (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998; Shorr, 2015). A barrier some hiring professionals encounter

in the reference checking process is current and former employers are not forthcoming with information (Mustafa, 2014; Woska, 2007). A larger number of HR professionals will limit the information provided on former employees to minimize the potential of lawsuits (Mustafa, 2014). According to Mustafa (2014), the challenge of verifying employment is the ability to obtain information when many companies only verify the length of employment and position. Employers have no obligation to provide a reference for a current or former employee (Mustafa, 2014; Woska, 2007). Because former employers' HR staff is not forthcoming with information during the reference check process, hiring professionals do not always conduct thorough reference checks (Woska, 2007). HR professionals should request and check additional professional references (Mustafa, 2014).

Levashina and Campion (2009) noted the results of the 2008 recession had left many job candidates with gaps in employment. Levashina and Campion (2009) further suggested all candidates should explain all gaps in employment. The candidate's explanation for gaps in employment assists the hiring official in evaluating the candidate's honesty in responding to questions (Levashina & Campion, 2009).

Hiring professionals should verify additional background information on candidates for all positions. During the background check process, HR managers should emphasize the knowledge and skills required to perform in the position (Amin et al., 2014; Manroop et al., 2014). Additional background information consists of educational levels, eligibility to work in the United States, professional licenses, and references (Levashina & Campion, 2009). Applicants frequently provide inaccuracies in education

levels to gain a competitive advantage (Dotson, 2014). Verifying education levels protects managers from hiring unqualified candidates (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998). According to Mandelbaum (2014), some employers prefer educational degrees from traditional institutions earned in a traditional setting, and candidates do not disclose the learning modality in the application materials. A hiring professional can identify education earned through an online modality by verifying a candidate's degree (Mandelbaum, 2014).

Hiring professionals use other external sources to evaluate a candidate for employment, but the hiring authorities need to ensure the additional sources relate to the position (Nielsen & Kuhn, 2009; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). Regardless of the sources hiring professionals use, Calvasina et al. (2015) recommended company leaders have clear policies and procedures when performing background checks. The procedures should contain the details concerning how the hiring officials will use other sources of information in the evaluation process.

Social Media

Business leaders use various social media sources to assist in recruiting potential job candidates (Berkelaar, 2014; Calvasina, Calvasina, & Calvasina, 2014; Pramod & Bharathi, 2016). Some hiring managers evaluate job candidates by exploring online resources through various social media sites (Pramod & Bharathi, 2016; Young, 2015). Other recruiters use all types of electronic media including web searches when recruiting, evaluating, and selecting candidates (Blount, Wright, Hall, & Biss, 2016). Ninety-eight percent of 173 HR professionals who responded to a 2012 survey acknowledged the use

of social media in the recruiting process (Calvasina et al., 2014). Other HR professionals contemplate using social media resources (Young, 2015).

In evaluating candidates for employment, hiring professionals evaluate information potential job applicant's post on social media sites including LinkedIn, YouTube, and Twitter to evaluate behavior patterns (Curran, Draus, Schrager, & Zappala, 2014; Gibbs, MacDonald, & MacKay, 2015). Another social media outlet, Facebook, had over 1 million active users in 2013 (Stoughton, Thompson, & Meade, 2015). This number has continued to grow to over 3.9 million active users in 2017 (Hall & Caton, 2017). Information sought, whether ethical or legal, is easily available by using electronic media and, according to one survey, 37% of current employers are using social media to evaluate information on job candidates (Curran et al., 2014; Harrison & Budworth, 2015). Of the 37%, 65% used Facebook as their primary tool to evaluate candidates (Curran et al., 2014). Some hiring officials use a search engine such as Google on a candidate to obtain available information (Berkelaar & Buzzanell, 2015). Extensive research does not exist to demonstrate the effectiveness of using online media to evaluate candidates for positions, as hiring professionals tend to overlook the quality and skills of the candidate and instead focus on the online media content (Berkelaar & Buzzanell, 2015).

Another aspect of the social media issue develops when a candidate does not have a presence on social media; not having this presence concerns some hiring officials as most people have some form of social media activity (Berkelaar & Buzzanell, 2015). Job candidates should have some form of a presence on social media. Gibbs et al. (2015)

suggested a person should consider possible implications when posting on social media because employers do use social media to evaluate candidates for employment. Some candidates create misleading profiles on social media to impress potential employers (Hall & Caton, 2017). HR professionals believe these professionals can identify potential negative behaviors and communication skills through evaluating social media outlets in the background check process (Curran et al., 2014). Some HR professionals will reject job applicants who openly post information on social media relating to drug or alcohol use (Pramod & Bharathi, 2016). According to Berkelaar (2014), the usage of social media in the employment context should require employers to provide a social media contract to employees and job applicants. The contract would protect the employer from litigation, but the challenge still exists, as the use of online media in any context is difficult to monitor (Berkelaar, 2014).

Scholars caution hiring professionals about using social media to evaluate candidates for employment as this process may have consequences as potential candidates consider this an invasion of privacy by the employer (Gibbs et al., 2015; Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015; Stoughton et al., 2015). Employers must be considerate of potential legal implications when using information obtained from social media sites in evaluating candidates for employment (Blount, et al., 2016; Calvasina et al., 2014; Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015). Several scholars suggested the review of social media sites might provide information relating to federally protected information such as medical information, age, gender, religion, and national origin (Blount et al., 2016; Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). Obtaining the protected

information using social media can result in hiring professional's bias in the hiring process (Blount et al., 2016; Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015).

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPPA) protects a candidate's medical information, and obtaining information relating to medical information via social media would violate HIPPA (Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015). The inappropriate use of electronic media violates constitutional rights as defined by the National Labor Relations Board in employment and hiring processes (Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015). Well-written policies relating to the use social media sites to evaluate candidates will mitigate potential consequences, but according to Lam (2016), employers have not allocated appropriate resources to develop policies and procedures relating to the use of social media as an evaluation tool in the hiring process. Hiring professionals should have adequate social media policies in place as part of the employment background check process (Peterson, 2014). Lam (2016) stated government is considering regulation regarding the use of social media in the context of employment. Social media is one of the other resources the HR professional uses in completing background checks on job candidates.

Third-Party Consumer Reports

Some hiring professionals complete credit checks and criminal background checks on job applicants. Using information obtained from an outside resource is a third-party consumer report (FCRA, 2015). Brody (2010) stated information a hiring professional obtains during the hiring process from a third-party meets the definition as a third-party consumer report, and the FCRA law regulates the use of these reports. Hiring

professionals conducting background checks using resources from a third-party must comply with the requirements of the FCRA. Completing extensive background checks on applicants using third-party consumer reports result in few candidates negatively impacted by the results of these background checks (Woska, 2007). However, hiring professionals still use these reports in the evaluation process. During the Obama administration, Congress proposed changes to the FCRA, complicating the HR decision-making process (Calvansina, 2015).

The FCRA outlines the legal requirements hiring officials must follow if using third-party consumer reports in the hiring process (Brody, 2010). Before an employer can take an adverse action against a potential job candidate based on information gained with a third-party consumer report, the employer must provide a copy of the information to the candidate and request an explanation of the questionable information (FCRA, 2015). Hiring professionals also need to ensure that resources used in the background check are job-related and do not discriminate against a potential candidate under the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Brody, 2010; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). HR professionals use a number of outside resources to perform background checks in the evaluation of a candidate for employment (Brody, 2010).

Credit checks. Performing credit checks on potential applicants is a trend becoming popular with employers. Potential employers are the second largest user of consumer credit reports (De Armond, 2016). According to a survey by the Society of Human Resource Management (SHRM) in 2012, approximately 34% of responding employers reported that credit background checks are a requirement in the hiring process

on some potential applicants. Thirteen percent of the responding employers reported credit background checks are a requirement of the hiring process on all applicants (De Armond, 2016). In another report, over 50% of all employers use credit reports to evaluate candidates for some of a company's new hires (Weaver, 2015). Bernerth, Taylor, Walker, and Whitman (2012) reported that the results of a third survey conducted in 2010 indicated 60% of employers surveyed conducted credit background checks for some or all job applicants. The use of credit checks is a common tool used to evaluate applicants.

An increasing number of employers used these reports to determine the financial stability of potential candidates (Volpone et al., 2015). Employers assumed job candidates with lower credit scores are financially unstable (Bryan & Palmer, 2012). Hiring professionals believed employees who are responsible with their finances make the best employees because challenges with personal finance will spill over into the workplace (Gallagher, 2006). Other hiring professionals believed job applicants in financial distress are more apt to steal from companies and engage in other unethical behavior that could cause harm to the company (Bernerth, et al., 2012; Bryan & Palmer, 2012). The process of using these reports can disclose otherwise prohibited information such as date of birth, account information including limits and balances, and marital status (Gallagher, 2006). Credit reports also may disclose medical debt. HIPPA protects personal medical information (De Armond, 2016).

The practice of checking credit reports in the application process is a concern of government regulators as researchers have yet to determine how credit scores affect job

performance and why they are even needed regarding candidate evaluation (Bernerth et al., 2012). Employers should consider the position when determining whether to evaluate the credit report of the applicant as the position should relate to financial responsibility (Woska, 2007; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). Employers should procure credit histories when a relationship between financial responsibility and a potential employee's position exists, as employees in financial duress are also more likely to engage in fraudulent behavior (Bernerth et al., 2012; Bryan & Palmer, 2012; Gallagher, 2006). Weaver (2015) suggested a poor economy could result in a negative credit rating of an otherwise financially responsible candidate. Consideration of the economic conditions would assist hiring professionals to evaluate credit ratings during economic hardships (Weaver, 2015).

The challenge with the use of credit reports is the percentage of inaccurate information contained in the report. Researchers reported that prior studies show between 24% and 29% of all credit reports contain erroneous information that could result in the denial of credit (De Armond, 2016; Gallagher, 2006). De Armond (2016) suggested 21% of all credit reports contain erroneous harmful information. Credit reports containing inaccurate and incomplete information can harm both the job candidate and potential employer using the information to make decisions (De Armond, 2016; Gallagher, 2006; Ransbotham, 2016). Understanding not all reports are accurate should assist hiring professionals in determining how to evaluate a candidate's report.

Criminal background checks. Another common third-party report some hiring professionals obtained in evaluating a candidate for employment is a criminal background report. The use of criminal background checks is a requirement for certain

positions involving contact with people (Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). Eighty percent of hiring professionals conduct criminal background checks on employment applicants (Owen, 2014). Another survey suggested 69% of hiring professionals conduct criminal background checks (De Armond, 2016). Petersen (2015) stated an estimated one in every five Americans has a criminal record, necessitating the need for a criminal background check. Employers protect themselves and limit liability for negligent hiring by conducting criminal conviction background checks on applicants (Brody, 2010; Engleman & Kleiner, 1998).

A challenge with the use of criminal background checks is the methods used for collecting and storing criminal data are inconsistent (Hughes, Elliott, & Myers, 2014). Usage of a criminal background check in the hiring process falls under the regulation of the FCRA to protect the applicant against incorrect information (Pattison et al., 2014; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016), as searching many of the criminal history databases provide inaccurate results (Hughes et al., 2014). Hiring professionals still use these databases as the use of electronic media can disclose criminal record information with minimal cost (De Armond, 2016).

Applicants who have criminal convictions need additional evaluation, but hiring professionals should not immediately eliminate these candidates from consideration (Petersen, 2015). Hiring professionals must overcome the challenge of understanding the difference between convictions and arrests never resulting in conviction as both arrests and convictions are available in a background search (Uggen et al., 2014). When evaluating candidates and performing background checks, employers should consider

criminal records but also consider the age of the applicant on the date of conviction, the length of time since the conviction, and the type of conviction, as a criminal conviction should not disqualify a candidate for employment (Petersen, 2015).

The use of third-party consumer reports in the hiring evaluation process has legal implications. Regardless of how a hiring professional uses information, the hiring professional must comply with the requirements of the FCRA if the professional is going to use a third-party consumer report in the hiring process (De Armond, 2016). Company leaders should define the scope of background investigations performed on potential candidates. Defining the evaluation criteria should be in the company's policies and procedures (Brody, 2010). Employers need to ensure that the background check and related consumer report is job-related and the employer is not unduly discriminating against a potential candidate under the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Brody, 2010; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). When taking adverse action as the result of the use of a third-party consumer report, the employer needs to comply with the requirements of the FCRA (Gallagher, 2006). Professionals should develop background check procedures that comply with applicable laws to protect the employer from liability.

Fair Credit Reporting Act. The Federal Trade Commission enforces the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA). The FCRA (2015) requires employers to afford candidates and employees the opportunity to respond to negative information obtained using third-party consumer reports, and request an explanation before taking adverse action against the individual. The hiring officials must provide a copy of the third-party report when requesting a response from the candidate (FCRA, 2015). A professional

who develops hiring procedures that ensure compliance with the FCRA limits liability exposure for the company.

Many HR professionals are retaining private investigating companies to conduct in-depth background checks to ensure compliance with the government regulations, specifically the FCRA (Brody, 2010). Hiring professionals perform extensive background checks on senior executives and other levels of management, as this process is becoming a normal course of operation in the hiring process (Brody, 2010). Extensive background investigations include credit checks, and the process must not discriminate in violation of regulations (Volpone et al., 2015). A candidate should be in good financial standing and financially responsible. A candidate that has filed bankruptcy should be of concern to a hiring company (Brody, 2010).

Potential applicants feel an invasion of privacy and untrusted prior to gaining employment with an employer who uses these reports in the hiring process (Kuhn & Nielsen, 2008). The purpose as to how hiring professionals use third-party consumer reports to evaluate candidates for employment is an area not extensively researched. Job applicants should possess education to understand the rationale of why employers choose to use consumer reports such as credit checks in the hiring process (Nielsen & Kuhn, 2009). Education of job candidates will improve the transparency of the company operations.

Corporate Social Responsibility

To have a need to perform background checks, a hiring manager must have individuals apply for positions. Job applicants evaluate potential organizations in their

engagement and publication of corporate social responsibility to draw conclusions relating to the perceived quality of the organization (Park & Kim, 2015). Schnackenberg and Tomlinson (2016) suggested transparency with stakeholders, including employees, assists in developing a positive social image of the entity.

Managers have an ethical responsibility for the consequences of their actions and organizational procedures (Wynder & Dunbar, 2016). When building ethical criteria into the HR processes, the perception is the ethical behavior exists through the entire corporate culture, creating a positive social image (Manroop et al., 2014). Park and Kim (2015) concluded a positive image relating to corporate social responsibility attracted job applicants to specific organizations.

Managers have a responsibility to minimize risk and mitigate litigation and by doing so improve corporate stability (Peterson, 2014). Business stability portrays a positive social presence that results in an improvement in financial performance. The actions of managers reflect in corporate outcomes, both financial and qualitative outcomes (Attig & Cleary, 2015; Wynder & Dunbar, 2016)). Scholars suggested that when employing companies cease to exist; workers and the surrounding communities suffer from deprivation of monetary resources in the community (Attig & Cleary, 2015; Gould & Desjardins, 2014). Most leaders understand the concept of corporate social responsibility stretches beyond the financial performance of a company (Attig & Cleary, 2015).

Management can improve the surrounding community by adding monetary resources to the community by hiring vulnerable adults in appropriate positions after

completing appropriate background checks (Lee & Cho, 2016). In addition, hiring professionals need to be open to hiring employees with diverse backgrounds (Lambert, 2015). Hiring these adults would improve the corporate social responsibility image and have a positive impact on social change (Lee & Cho, 2016). Scholars have suggested hiring professionals perform effective background checks to ensure they do not eliminate quality job applicants just because a flaw in the applicant's past exists (Lee & Cho, 2016; Petersen, 2015).

HR leaders who implement strategies in the recruitment process through transparency in alignment with corporate governance, assist in improving the corporate social responsibility image (Pargendler, 2016). Corporations comprised of a diversified workforce are more desirable as these employers appear more socially responsible in meeting the needs of the community (Lambert, 2015). Leaders who are transparent in processes could build trust and loyalty with job applicants and employees, resulting in lower employee turnover rates. Reducing turnover rates improves the profitability of the company, increasing the sustainability of the enterprise (Alony et al., 2014).

The use of credit scores in the hiring process can have adverse results from a customer perception, or legal liability point (Volpone et al., 2015). The Internet and social media have opened job candidate's personal life to scrutiny in the hiring process. Applicants feel an invasion of privacy more when employers research credit reports, driving records, and criminal reports but are more open to this intrusion since the 9/11 attacks (Owen, 2014). Business leaders have a social responsibility to gain an

employee's trust, as many benefits including employee loyalty will result from gaining this confidence (Hansen et al., 2011).

According to a 2015 survey conducted by the SHRM, over 56% of employers require all applicants to submit to a background check using a third-party consumer report. The same survey revealed 28% of the employers take adverse action, but fail to notify the candidate the adverse action is the result of information obtained through the background check. Companies have a legal responsibility to comply with laws and regulations. Artene (2014) stated compliance with the law is the foundation of social responsibility. While social responsibility expands into other areas including environmental and community issues, social responsibility starts with compliance with the law (Artene, 2014). Compliance with legal requirements demonstrates a corporate respect for the law. Complying with legal requirements demonstrates an understanding of responsibility to the guidelines established by society. Assisting leaders in complying with the law will benefit the company by demonstrating a fundamental method of being socially responsible (Artene, 2014; Weber & Gerard, 2014). The impact of applying social responsibility lies with the actions of management and employees within the company (Attig & Cleary, 2015; Wynder & Dunbar, 2016). With this study, I provided strategies to hiring leaders to validate information while maintaining compliance with federal regulations including the FCRA when using third-party consumer reports in the hiring process.

Transition

The purpose of this study was to explore strategies hiring professionals used to conduct effective background checks on job applicants to identify falsified information. In Section 1 of this study, I have provided the background information to the problem, the problem and purpose statement, and the research question. I also included the interview questions, conceptual framework, operational definitions, assumptions, limitations, and the significance of the study. I have explored and presented published literature relating to the background of the problem, and purpose of the study. I provided a literature review demonstrating gaps in the literature relating to applicable theories. I discussed the extensive research relating to challenges human resource professionals must address when evaluating a candidate for employment. I included a summary of the scholarly literature relating to what effective strategies HR professionals should use in conducting thorough background checks.

In Section 2, I will state the purpose of the research and my role as the researcher. I will identify the participants, and expand upon the research method and design selected for this study. Additionally, I will expand on the process I will use in identifying the population and sample selection for this study and state how the study will align with the components of ethical research. I will discuss the data collection process including the data collection instrument, data collection technique, data organization, and data analysis. As a researcher, I must ensure my data collection is reliable and valid. In Section 2, I will describe how I will ensure data reliability and validity. I will explain how I will maintain ethical considerations through the research process.

In Section 3, I will provide the analyses of the data collected, and provide the findings of the case study research. I will provide a summary of how the strategies have a positive effect on business practices and improve social responsibility. My conclusions in Section 3 will include recommendations for strategy implementation into business procedures and a section with recommendations for future research.

Section 2: The Project

The employment demographics are changing as more baby boomers leave the workforce, requiring the recruitment of new employees (Ilmakunnas & Ilmakunnas, 2014). The changes in governmental regulations relating to background checks and the honesty of job applicants have created a challenge in hiring new employees (Maatman, 2016). In this section, I present a restatement of the purpose statement, the role of the researcher and participants, the population and sampling, ethical research practices, and the research method and design chosen. I describe the data collection process I used to collect data including the data collection instrument, collection methods, and the method to organize and analyze the data. I also discuss the methods I used to ensure the reliability and validity of the research.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. I collected information from HR leaders of three organizations located in the Southwest region of the United States who have successful strategies in identifying falsified information. I collected this information by completing face-to-face interviews with the HR leaders. The information from the results of this study could assist area HR leaders with hiring quality candidates. Specifically, the findings could help area companies' HR leaders hire employees with appropriate qualifications, financial stability, and integrity, resulting in a potential increase in profitability. Leaders sharing information on background check strategies

could enhance communications within business operations and improve the perceived transparency, profitability, and sustainability of a company. Leaders maintaining sustainability within the company could positively improve the economic climate in communities in which the company operates (Hansen et al., 2011).

Role of the Researcher

Researchers performing case studies have an additional strain on emotions in the research process (Yin, 2014). The emotions are partially the result of a lack of clear procedures for performing case studies that are not routine such as in an experiment or by administering surveys (Yin, 2014). In qualitative research, the researcher seeks to minimize the emotional distance between the researcher and the participant. Minimizing emotional distance assists the researcher in the consistent application of interview questions to reduce the risk of undue influence on the participants' responses (Råheim et al., 2016).

As the researcher, I administered the data collection instrument consisting of open-ended research questions by completing in person interviews. I informed the participants of the purpose of the study, obtained informed consent from the participants, and completed the analysis of the data. I have experience in hiring individuals and having background checks performed on me in the employment process. My experience with inconsistent background check processes was the purpose for my seeking strategies to perform effective background checks.

The Belmont Report contains the guidelines and ethical framework when performing research involving human subjects (Kowalski, Hutchinson, & Mrdjenovich,

2017). I implemented the ethical framework when performing this research. Researchers should obtain informed consent from all participants (Wessels & Visagie, 2017). The framework I followed included obtaining informed consent from the participants, informing the participants of the right to withdraw from the research at any given time, and protecting the identity and potential risks of the participants.

The definition of bias is a systematic error in the research process. Bias can occur through any stage of the research process, from research design to the presentation of the results (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). A researcher can eliminate potential ethical dilemmas by eliminating the possibility of a dual role in the research process. Researchers should eliminate bias when collecting and analyzing data (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). The data collection process should not include the researcher's responses (Råheim et al., 2016). I used sampling techniques and semistructured interviews using open-ended interview questions in the data collection and analysis process. I followed the interview protocol and used member checking to minimize bias in the data collection process. Researchers should mitigate bias when collecting and analyzing data (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). I did not have a relationship with the participants to eliminate a potential dual role process. When selecting a sample, selection bias can be present because of the sampling method chosen. Disclosing the sampling method in the research process identifies potential bias in the research results. Using random sampling techniques from the population of interest minimizes selection bias (Malone, Nicholl & Tracey, 2014).

I used open-ended interview questions to complete the data collection. Follow-up questions assisted in probing for additional information in the interview process. The use of open-ended interview questions using additional questioning to provide additional information in qualitative research is an acceptable method to collect data in qualitative research studies (Wilson, Onwuegbuzie, & Manning, 2016). Structure is not a requirement when using interviewing techniques. Interview questions must contain language understandable to both the interviewer and interviewee. When using appropriate language and consistent terminology during interviews, communication does not become a barrier (Mammen, Norton, Rhee, & Butz, 2016). I used questions containing understandable wording and consistent language.

Participants

The participants were HR hiring professionals from three separate organizations who have documented strategies to conduct effective background checks on job candidates to identify falsified information while complying with federal regulations. A researcher completing a multiple case study using multiple participants in qualitative research can provide reliable information and direction in answering a research question (Boddy, 2016). Qualitative research places more emphasis in the quality of the participant instead of the quantity of the participants (Lee, 2014).

I attempted to select participants who are members of SHRM, which is one of the recognized organizations for HR professionals. Members of professional organizations maintain a certain level of competence and skills and are a quality source for study participants (McLean & Akdere, 2015). I contacted potential participants by accessing

the Arizona SHRM member directory to identify professionals working in a hiring capacity responsible for completing background checks on applicants for companies based in the Southwest region of the United States. I invited participants by email (Appendix A) and through a request for participants in the SHRM newsletter to participate in the study if their hiring practices include completing background checks to identify falsified information. A participant who verifies all candidate information in the application process in compliance with regulations has effective strategies. I followed up by telephone with the potential participants to develop working relationships with the participants. Initiating telephone contact with potential participants identified appropriate personnel at the organizations to contact for the letter of cooperation from the organization. Follow up personalized letters inviting participants to engage in the study is the approach to maximize recruitment of participants (Chisega-Negrilă, 2014).

Selecting participants using predetermined criteria is an appropriate method in qualitative studies (Lysaght, Kranenburg, Armstrong, & Krupa, 2016).

Research Method and Design

Selecting an appropriate research method and design approach to solving a research problem is critical to data collection to arrive at valid results. Many research methods exist. Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed-method are the three research methods used in research studies (Yin, 2014).

Research Method

I considered three research methods for the appropriateness to this business problem. Quantitative research methods are the standard of investigation in academia

(Owen, 2014). Using quantitative methods, a researcher can quantify the results, adding credibility to the extensive literature review and qualitative analysis portion of the research. A researcher completing quantitative research develops research questions and hypotheses statements (Myers, 2014). Performing a quantitative study requires aligning the business problem for the quantitative study.

When deciding on a qualitative approach, efficiency needs to be a priority since research is time consuming (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). A researcher using a qualitative methods approach is most appropriate when extensive research on the topic does not exist (Yin, 2014).

Researchers use a mixed-method approach because they require both quantitative and qualitative methods to complete the study (Makrakis & Kostoulas-Makrakis, 2016). When completing a qualitative study, quantitative results are not present. When completing a quantitative study, exploratory results do not exist (Mertens, 2015). A mixed-method evaluation of a topic bridges the deficiencies of each method qualitative and quantitative (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). According to Mertens (2015), business leaders do not implement effective uses of a mixed-methods approach to address challenging problems when time is running out to find a solution. A researcher applying a mixed-method approach to a problem improves the probability of identifying appropriate solutions (Mertens, 2015). The sequential transformation processes in a mixed-method approach to research require qualitative study results to guide the quantitative analysis portion of the study (Makrakis & Kostoulas-Makrakis, 2016). I did

not choose a quantitative or mixed-method approach to the study as I did not complete a study collecting numerical metrics to measure and analyze. I collected qualitative data.

Research Design

The qualitative designs are ethnography, phenomenology, and case study (Yin, 2014). The ethnography design is a qualitative research approach technique useful in examining cultures that are engaging in questionable or inappropriate activity (Bamkin et al., 2016). Inappropriate activity does not mean an individual engages in intentional negative or deviant activity. Inappropriate activity means the activity is inappropriate or illegal but not intentional (Atkinson et al., 2001; Bamkin et al., 2016). Draper (2015) stated that the ethnography design is appropriate when the surrounding culture that affects a person's behavior is the topic of the study. As I did not research cultures, I did not use the ethnography approach to the research design.

A researcher applying a phenomenology approach to qualitative research is appropriate when gathering information to demonstrate practices of organizations.

Annells (2006) suggested the phenomenology approach to research when gathering information relating to which policies a leader follows when using consumer reports in the hiring process. Collecting and analyzing various life examples to determine which method is best is the foundation of the phenomenology approach to research (Honer & Hitzler, 2015). A researcher should narrow the scope and focus to complete the research study (Flick, 2014). Narrowing the scope in research is challenging when using the phenomenology approach as multiple lived experiences results in subjectivity by

evaluating specific life examples (Honer & Hitzler, 2015). Therefore, I did not use the phenomenology approach.

A researcher applying the case study approach is appropriate as the researcher can collect information and investigate current business practices (Ament et al., 2014).

Analyzing conversations through the interview process assist the researcher in gathering information for recommendations (Ament et al., 2014; Travers, 2001). Current business practices answer the how and why of the strategies (Yin, 2014). Case studies are under valued in research (Boddy, 2016). As I conducted interviews asking about background check strategies, I used the case study design.

The topic of strategies for completing effective background checks to identify falsified information is a topic without significance research available. A researcher who uses a qualitative case study approach will identify current strategies and answer the research question (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015; Yin, 2014). Specifically, I completed a multiple case study to collect relevant information regarding what strategies an HR leader follows to ensure the completion of effective background checks to identify inaccurate information and avoid violations of government regulations. Ament et al. (2014) suggested qualitative case studies are an effective method for identifying successful strategies for completing a specific task.

The researcher needs to achieve data saturation in a case study. Data saturation assists in ensuring the reliability of the results and conclusions in research (Oleinik, 2015). Many methods exist to ensure data saturation. If the researcher does not achieve data saturation, the quality of the research minimizes the validity of the results (Fusch &

Ness, 2015). Since I conducted the interviews, methodological triangulation is an acceptable approach to data validation and is the method I used to ensure data saturation and validation. Researchers can strengthen the reliability of the data collection by following an appropriate interview protocol (Castillo-Montoya, 2016).

Population and Sampling

The identified population as the focus of this study was Arizona based organizations employing members of the Arizona chapter of the SHRM currently employed as a hiring professional within organizations in the State of Arizona. Lists of professional members working with larger companies are available through a professional human resource organization. Organizations containing a larger number of staff members are more likely to perform comprehensive background checks on employment candidates (Calcagno & Sobel, 2014). The use of existing mailing lists maximizes the identification of appropriate companies and assists in validating the study (Owen, 2014). Selecting businesses in Arizona is appropriate, because Arizona is the starting point state regarding employment requirements for hiring and firing employees (Tellez, 2016).

I considered many sample selection methods including a random sample, systematic sample, purposeful sample, and focus group sample. Researchers who use a simple random or systematic sample randomly select participants and are commonly used techniques in quantitative studies (Malterud, Siersma, & Guassora, 2016). Researchers use focus groups to identify processes and solutions to problems in research (Boddy, 2016).

The sample selection for the multiple case study included HR professionals employed by three Arizona organizations with a proven success record in performing extensive candidate background checks. The sampling technique for selecting the sample I applied to this study is the purposeful sampling method. The purposeful sampling technique is a method a researcher uses in selecting a sample where the participant in a qualitative study has information rich and valuable to the results of the study (Palinkas et al., 2015).

A researcher could conduct a qualitative study interview in writing, by telephone, or in person (Chetty, Partanen, Rasmussen, & Servais, 2014). The researcher should select a participant supportive of the purpose of the study, and consider the environment when determining the interview environment (Woith, Jenkins, Astroth, & Kennedy, 2014). Chetty et al. (2014) suggested not performing the interviews by telephone but instead conduct the interviews in person to evaluate body language, as the participant's body language can identify opportunities for follow up questions. When selecting the place for the interview, the researcher should minimize the possibility of potential distractions (Woith et al., 2014). Yin (2014) suggested the completion of case study interviews in an environment familiar to the participant. I conducted the interviews at the participants' place of employment, and ensured the participants were available for an uninterrupted interview.

Ethical Research

Conducting research that avoids bias in the research process is the first step a researcher can take in ensuring the research process is ethical (Yin, 2014). Once the

researcher addresses any potential bias, the researcher must identify the process to use to protect the participants. Yin (2014) suggested the researcher obtain informed consent from the participant, and take measures to protect the participant's privacy. The National Research Council provides guidelines for protecting participants involved in a research study, but the guidelines do not address big data and electronic media (Fiske & Hauser, 2014). The electronic age requires additional steps to ensure the privacy of participants.

The participant in the study should provide informed consent and the researcher should verify the participant understands that participation is voluntary, the researcher must protect the participant's identity and privacy, and they must have a right to withdraw from the study at any time (Yin, 2014). Transparency in research is necessary, and the researcher may need to educate the participant regarding what informed consent means (Atz, Sade, & Williams, 2014).

Approval from the Institutional Research Board (IRB) ensures the researcher has research procedures in place to protect the participants from harm (Fiske & Hauser, 2014). I requested approval from Walden University's IRB before conducting the actual research. Part of the Walden's IRB approval process required that I develop and submit an informed consent form with the IRB approval process. IRB's assigned approval number 03-29-18-0639495 to my study. Once I obtained approval to proceed with the research, I obtained and included an IRB approval number in the informed consent form. I requested the participant agree that they understood and acknowledged the informed consent process. I obtained this consent in writing by using the informed consent form. I emphasized to the participant that they were free to withdraw from the study at any time.

Scholars argue payment for participating in research studies violates ethics in research (Johnson & Wendler, 2015). The consent form stated I would not compensate the participant for participating in the study.

Participation in a research study is voluntary (Yin, 2014). At the beginning of each interview, I emphasized that the participant had the ability to withdraw from the study at any time. A participant wishing to withdraw must only state they do not want to participate and the interview will end. I have not identified the participants or their organizations by name in the published study. I used coding to identify the participants in the study. I will maintain the data I collected through this study in a locked box for 5 years to protect the rights of the participants.

Data Collection Instruments

The purpose of this study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. As a researcher completing a qualitative case study, the researcher is the primary data collection instrument (Willgens et al., 2016; Yin, 2014). I was the primary data collection instrument. As the primary data collection instrument, I established boundaries and identified any potential bias. A researcher needs to establish boundaries when collecting data (Råheim et al., 2016).

I used open-ended research questions, administering follow-up questions as appropriate. The use of semistructured interview questions in the data collection process assists in eliminating bias in the data collection process (Roulston & Shelton, 2015). I

collected the data in a normal environment. Researchers completing case studies collect data in familiar environments and not in a controlled laboratory (Yin, 2014).

I digitally recorded and transcribed the interview. I also collected data by taking notes during the interview process, and reviewed documents the participant volunteered to share with the researcher. To validate the data collection instrument, I used the methodological triangulation method. Triangulation ensures data validity (Oleinik, 2015). The use of methodological triangulation to ensure data validation uses multiple sources of data collection including observations, notes, and interview transcription (Carter, Bryant-Lukosius, DiCenso, Blythe, & Neville, 2014). Member checking is a method to validate the transcription of the interview (Birt, Scott, Cavers, Campbell, & Walter, 2016). The participants reviewed the transcript of the interviews to validate the data. I compared the transcription of the interview to my notes and field observations to provide the second and third data validation required for methodological triangulation.

I followed the interview protocol outlined in Appendix A. Researchers should ensure each interview question aligns with the research question, and the interview is conversational (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). I developed interview questions that align with the research question. Researchers should have the interview responses validated by the participant (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Oleinik, 2015; Yin, 2014). Member checking is a method to validate the researcher's interpretation of the interview responses (Birt et al., 2016). Using member checking, I requested the participants to verify if my interpretations of my interview notes were correct. I used this process to validate my records and interpretation of their interview responses. I continued this process until my

interpretations of the participants' responses were correct, and there was no new additional information.

Data Collection Technique

To answer the research question "What employment background check strategies HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations", I conducted semistructured interviews using open-ended questions. A researcher should conduct face-to-face interviews in familiar environments with no interruptions (Woith et al., 2014; Yin, 2014). To facilitate this undertaking, after identifying the participants, I scheduled face—to—face interviews in an environment familiar to the participants. I strived to eliminate distractions through the interview process. I used a digital voice recorder to record the interviews.

Before conducting interviews, scholars suggested the researcher develop the interview protocol (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Willgens et al., 2016). The interview protocol should include an overview of the purpose of the study, the procedure the researcher will follow, and the interview questions (Yin, 2014). Establishing the protocol before the researcher starts the data collection process will strengthen the reliability of the research (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). According to Yin (2014), most researchers believe the protocol consists of only the interview questions.

Researchers should obtain informed consent before collecting data from participants to demonstrate the participants are aware of their rights (Fiske & Hauser, 2014; Yin, 2014). Informed consent protects the rights of the participants (Yin, 2014). I will first obtain informed consent from the participant.

When conducting qualitative interviews to collect data, the researcher is the data collection instrument (Willgens et al., 2016; Yin, 2014). Researchers develop interview questions that align with and support the research questions (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). Developing the interview questions before the interview strengthens the protocol, improving the reliability of the data (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Willgens et al., 2016; Yin, 2014). The reason researchers conduct interviews is to gain new knowledge (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). Using open-ended questions provide the researcher data rich in knowledge (Yin, 2014). I acted as the data collection instrument. I followed the interview protocol and used the open-ended interview questions developed and included as Appendix A.

Once I collected the data from the interview, I transcribed the interview. The process of the researcher obtaining agreement from the participant of the interview transcript is validation and is an acceptable data validation method (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Oleinik, 2015; Yin, 2014). Member checking is the process used to validate an understanding of the qualitative data and eliminate the potential for researcher's bias (Birt et al., 2016). I requested the participant's review and validated my understanding of the transcript and notes as accurate.

Data Organization Technique

I collected data using open-ended interview questions. I used follow-up questions as appropriate. Structuring interview questions reminds the researcher of the need for the information and the importance of gathering the complete information (Yin, 2014). I

used a digital voice recorder to record the interview. I also took notes throughout the interview. I transcribed the interview to hard copy.

Researchers of qualitative studies code the data into categories to establish themes in the data (Chowdhury, 2015; Yin, 2014). Chowdhury (2015) suggested the identification of themes support strategies in qualitative studies. I coded the data to identify themes in the data. I electronically filed the themes for data analysis.

I have secured the paper copy of the data in a locked storage box for 5 years after the completion of the study. I have secured the electronic copy of the data on disk. I have password protected all electronic files. After the 5-year retention period has passed, I will destroy the data by using electronic methods including shredding paper documents and erasing electronic data.

Data Analysis

During the interview, I collected responses to interview questions. I also took notes, made observations, and requested policies to review. A researcher participating in the observation of responses provides the opportunity to observe physical attributes such as body language and facial gestures (Denzin, 2016). Triangulation is one method to ensure data saturation and validation when conducting interviews (Carter et al., 2014; Oleinik, 2015). Triangulation in data analysis of qualitative data occurs when multiple data sources validate the responses to support a purpose (Carter et al., 2014; Yin, 2014). Methodological triangulation is a method of data analysis process a researcher can use to validate the results of the data collection process when collecting qualitative data (Carter

et al., 2014; Denzin, 2006). I applied the methodological triangulation method to the analysis of the data I collected during this study.

The researcher should transcribe the interview and obtain validation shortly after completing the interview (Castillo-Montoya, 2016; Chowdhury, 2015). I transcribed the data within one week of conducting the interview. I asked the participants to verify and confirm the question responses after transcription of the interview to validate the interview data. Member checking is a process a researcher uses to validate responses and minimize research bias by comparing the researcher's notes and understanding to the interviewee's responses (Birt, et al., 2016). I verified and confirmed the interview responses to the hand-written notes I took during the interview to the transcription, and clarified discrepancies between the notes and interview transcription. Verifying the interviewer's notes with the transcripts provides the third verification in the triangulation process (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

Classifying themes is an appropriate method of qualitative data analysis (Chowdhury, 2015; Flick, 2014). I entered the themes into NVIVO. NVIVO is an acceptable program for analyzing themes in qualitative research (Owen, 2014; Vasquez, 2014). The program also offers features to translate audio files, and provides output for the presentation of data. Depending on the themes, and flow of the questions, I may use charts and graphs in addition to tables in analyzing the themes. Using charts and graphs is an appropriate method to display results of qualitative data (Woods, Paulus, Atkins, & Macklin, 2016). I continued to review the literature and compare themes between the

literature and the data. I explored the themes I identified which exist within, and are lacking in current theories.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity is different for quantitative and qualitative data.

Qualitative data analysis is not measurable, and therefore researchers use different methods to ensure reliability and validity of data (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I will discuss the methods I used to ensure reliability and validity of the data.

Reliability

Reliability in the data requires the researcher to determine if the data is dependable (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Data is dependable if the participant reviews the transcripts from the interview and validates the results (Birt, et al., 2016). Member checking is an appropriate method for ensuring the data is dependable and reliable (Birt et al., 2016; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Researchers should use multiple methods of code review to improve the reliability of the data (MacPhail, Khoza, Abler, & Ranganathan, 2016; Morse, 2015). Morse (2015) suggested dependability and reliability are interchangeable. A researcher can attain dependability with the use of multiple review methods of the data and an inquiry audit (Morse, 2015).

I reviewed the transcript of the interview with the participant and asked the participant to validate the responses. I made note of corrections in the data to ensure reliability. I compared the notes I took during the interview with the interview transcripts. This method provided multiple levels of review to demonstrate the data is dependable and reliable.

Validity

Triangulation is the currently accepted method to verify the validity of qualitative data (Birt et al., 2016; Secolsky, Wentland & Denison, 2011; Yin, 2014). A researcher validates data to ensure the data is credible and transferable (Morse, 2015; Yin, 2014). A researcher could ensure the study maintains credibility by implementing triangulation and member checking of the data (Morse, 2015). I used methodological triangulation to validate the data collection.

Transferability of data validity is the process of transferring findings to another person (Morse, 2015). A researcher's process and data analysis should be rigorous to improve the transferability of the results (Morse, 2015). The purpose of my research was to share the findings with other business leaders. I used rigor when I collected data and reported the findings of the study to ensure transferability of the study to outside individuals.

Confirmability in ensuring data validity is the simultaneous use of triangulation and an audit trail in the data validity process (Morse, 2015). I used triangulation to ensure confirmability in the validation of the data, and I will audit the results. Data saturation also ensures data validity (Birt et al., 2016; Yin, 2014). To ensure data saturation, scholars suggested the use of multiple credible data sources (Birt et al., 2016; Chowdhury, 2015; Yin, 2014). I used note collection through observations, interviews, and company documentation to validate the data and ensure data saturation.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I provided the purpose statement for the study, my role as the researcher, and the study participant. I provided an in-depth analysis of why I chose the research method and design strategies for the study. I discussed the population and sample selection and ethical issues relating to the study. I provided justification for the data collection instrument and technique, and the data organization technique and analysis I intend to implement. I concluded this section with how I am going to ensure the reliability and validity of the data collection and analysis process.

In Section 3, I provided the application to the business problem. In this section, I also presented the research findings, how one can apply the findings to professional practice, and the implementation for social change. Finally, I provided recommendations for action, future research, and conclude with reflections on the completed study.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

Hiring professionals need effective employment background check strategies to identify potential falsified information in the application process. In this section, I discuss my research findings. I include (a) an overview of the multiple case study, (b) the presentation and discussion on the findings, (c) the application of these findings to the professional practice of HR, (d) current and future implications for social change, (e) recommendations for actions in the background check process, (f) recommendations for future research in the area of employment background check process, (g) my reflections on the research process, and (h) a summary of the study and conclusion. I present the findings by discussing the main themes identified through my research.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. Based on the process identified in Section 2, I collected information from HR leaders of three organizations located in the Southwest region of the United States who have successful strategies in identifying falsified information. I collected this information by completing face-to-face interviews with three HR specialists, managers, and directors within two different organizations responsible for verifying information contained in job applications and resumes presented to the leaders in the employment process. Two of the participants worked within one organization, and the third participant worked in a separate organization. Conducting face-to-face interviews is an acceptable and effective method of collecting qualitative

data (Wolgemuth et al., 2015). After the participants agreed to and signed the consent form, the participants answered six semistructured interview questions (see Appendix A). I digitally audio recorded the interviews, took field notes during the interview process relating to question responses, asked follow-up questions, and noted behavioral observations.

After collecting the data and transcribing the interviews, I compared these transcriptions with my field notes. Each participant verified my field notes of my interpretation of his or her responses. Each participant reviewed and verified the interview transcripts. The participants also reviewed my interpretation of the additional documents provided for my review. I used this approach to ensure triangulation and validation of the data. I compiled these data, including my notes, for analysis.

Researchers commonly include field notes in the compilation of qualitative data (Yin, 2014). I used NVIVO software to assist in coding and identifying themes within the data.

Based on the analysis of the data, the following six emerging themes were identified: (a) Verifying employment history is limited to company, length of time, and position; (b) state regulatory agencies provided information to verify educational background; (c) references must include previous supervisors; (d) criminal checks are completed through a third party; (e) conducting thorough background checks in house is costly, and current staffing levels are prohibitive of more detailed background checks; and (f) guidelines and policies are written to provide consistency in decisions, supporting the framework of the disparate impact theory. The participants identified these themes as

best practices in conducting background checks. I present the findings through these emerging themes.

Presentation of the Findings

Through the completion of this study, I identified employment background check strategies that some area HR leaders used to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with the government regulations. The importance of verifying job application information was apparent when I sought potential participants for the study. Obtaining the required Letter of Cooperation from organizations required approval from many legal departments, making the participation of interested parties impossible. As a result, I identified two organizations willing to submit the required Letter of Cooperation to participate in my study. Driven by the research question, "What employment background check strategies do some area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with the government regulations?", I completed face-to-face interviews, took notes, made notes of observed body language, and reviewed some documentation shared by the participants. I interviewed three participants within these organizations, and have identified these participants as P1, P2, and P3 in the findings. I analyzed the data collected using NVIVO software to identify themes. I identified six emerging themes demonstrating some successful strategies hiring professionals in the Southwest region of the United States use in completing employment background checks while maintaining compliance with government regulations.

Theme 1: Employment Verification

The participants stated their desire to hire honest and trustworthy employees as not all applicants are honest. Some candidates falsify information in the application process (Brody, 2010; Levoy, 2014). Applicants falsify information in the application process to give themselves a competitive advantage, and some professions have higher rates of applicants falsifying information (Roulin, Krings, & Binggeli, 2016). The first strategy in the hiring process is to determine if the candidate meets the qualifications for the position on paper. Once the participants determined that the candidate met the qualifications for the position, the participants verified the information presented in the application materials. Verification of the materials is the first strategy to evaluate the honesty of the potential job applicant. More job applicants are exaggerating their work experience and education (Brody, 2010; Mandelbaum, 2014). While completing a background check does not verify honesty, verifying previous employment compared to the application materials is the first step in determining whether an applicant is honest (Reinhard et al., 2013). The participants used the employment verification information as the first strategy to evaluate the honesty of the job applicant in completing the application documentation. Their rationale was that if the job applicant is honest in reporting the past employment information, this was the first strategy the HR professional applied in the evaluation of the honesty of a candidate for employment.

All participants stated that they verified past employers listed on the job application materials. The only information the participants gained through the verification process was to verify whether a person worked for the company, how long

they worked for the company, and the position they held. P1 stated that a question such as "is the person eligible for rehire" is a loaded and biased question, and the response could eliminate an otherwise qualified applicant from consideration. P2 and P3 stated that to reduce potential liability for their organization, their policy is that they provide dates of employment and position held when contacted to verify employment on current and previous employees. As such, they do not expect to receive additional information when they contact previous employers for a reference.

The literature I reviewed indicated that many employers only verify the basic information to eliminate the potential for future liability, as previous employers have no obligation to provide a reference for a former employee (Mustafa, 2014; Woska, 2007). Hersch and Shinall (2016) stated that by minimizing the amount of information shared during an employment check, the less information is available for the potential employer to use in discrimination against an applicant in violation of various federal employment laws. The participants had procedures in place demonstrating their strategies in applying the disparate impact theory to the background check function. An HR professional who developed and followed documented procedures in the hiring process minimized the possibility that the professional discriminated or violated federal laws in the hiring process (Loafman & Little, 2014). This finding confirmed the challenge HR professionals have when verifying prior employment.

Theme 2: Education Verification

Highhouse, Brooks and Wang (2016) found that applicants tended to exaggerate their education to gain a competitive advantage and boost their status. Conducting

extensive background checks is costly and time-consuming, and the benefit must outweigh the costs (Calcagno & Sobel, 2014). All participants sought less expensive strategies for conducting thorough background checks by using the resources of second party entities when possible.

P1 and P2 were responsible for verifying information contained in job applications by applicants who are in regulated professions, through a state regulatory body. The state regulatory body has specific education requirements for licensure or certification. The state regulatory body verifies the education of the applicant in the licensure or certification process. P1 and P2 verified current licensure or certification credentials and used these credentials as the strategy for verifying educational credentials. If the job applicant presented educational information that exceeds the state regulatory requirement, P1 and P2 contacted the job applicant by telephone to inquire as to why the applicant did not pursue a higher level of certification or licensure based on the presented education level in the application materials. The use of regulatory body information to verify information presented by the applicant in the hiring process is an identified strategy to extend the knowledge for the hiring professional not previously identified in current literature.

P3 was responsible for verifying information on job applicants not in a profession regulated by a regulatory body. P3 verified educational information directly with the educational institution. P3 completed the education verification process only if the position had a specific educational requirement. HR professionals should use outside resources and verify information that relates to the position (Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). P3

stated by applying the strategy of verifying educational information when related to the position ensured the practical use of resources. Petersen (2015) confirmed that the strategy of verifying relevant information minimized discrimination against any class in the hiring process, as the concept of the disparate impact theory supported hiring professionals that did not discriminate against any group of candidates.

Theme 3: Professional Reference Check

HR professionals should require and check professional references (Mustafa, 2014). HR professionals need to check professional references as prior employers are not always forthcoming with information (Mustafa, 2014; Woska, 2007). All applicants should provide at least three professional references as friends are not an acceptable professional reference.

While Reinhard et al. (2013) asserted that experience in the hiring process does not improve the ability for a hiring professional to detect deception through the application process, all participants stated that they listen for specific phrases or comments when performing professional reference checks. The phrases the participants listened for suggested that the reference was a friend instead of a professional contact. P1 shared that the phrase "when we were in college" suggested the applicant and reference were friends through school, and do not have a professional relationship. P3 shared that the ability to identify the questionable phrases during a reference check improved with experience. The participants stated that they gain experience in identifying statements that suggested the applicant might not be truthful with the information provided in the

application process. The theme of using experience in conducting background checks contradicts prior literature and was an acceptable strategy with the participants.

Some hiring professionals must verify relevant experience for those job candidates that do not have previous official employment (Shattuck & Rendall, 2017). The participants shared previous mentors and college professors are acceptable as professional references when applicants do not have a strong employment background. The participants followed the same strategy for verifying references who are mentors and former professors.

The participants stated that they have zero tolerance for asking questions that could result in obtaining potentially discriminatory information. P1 shared not all professions attract diversity, and adding to this lack of diversity is not acceptable. The participants did not ask questions that could disclose the applicant's age, gender, race, or other protected information. The elimination of questions that could disclose protected information is one strategy HR professionals use to eliminate bias in the hiring process (Brody, 2010; Hersch & Shinall, 2016; Hirsh, 2014; Woska, 2007).

Theme 4: Criminal Background Checks

According to P2, it is becoming more common for job applicants to have a criminal conviction on their record. All the participants stated some form of a criminal record such as driving under the influence (DUI) is common. Petersen (2015) stated an estimated 20% of all applicants have a criminal record. Denver (2017) stated more potential applicants have prior convictions and weighing the basis of the conviction

against the position for which the applicant applied will minimize inappropriately eliminating an otherwise qualified candidate from the application pool.

All participants required applicants to provide written authorization and submit to a criminal background check. Due to a lack of internal resources, the participants contracted with an outside third party to complete the criminal background checks.

AccuSource is one such company in the Southwest region of the United States that completes criminal background checks on job applicants. A challenge with the use of criminal background checks is the methods used for collecting the criminal data is not consistent (Hughes et al., 2014). The use of an outside company by the participants provided consistent strategies for conducting the criminal background checks. The participants stated a criminal conviction does not necessarily eliminate an applicant from consideration for employment, but the applicant should disclose the conviction in the application process to demonstrate a form of honesty.

All participants have established guidelines that define the type of position and the type of convictions that are acceptable given a specific passage of time since the conviction and the application date. This strategy provided consistency in the use of the criminal data. For some of the positions, the applicant had to pass a criminal background check to secure a fingerprint clearance card. The participants received the criminal background check as part of the process of obtaining a fingerprint clearance card on select applicants. P2 and P3 stated they compared the criminal background check to the application materials to determine if the applicants are honest about self-reporting convictions. If the participants have questions because of the criminal background check,

the strategy they applied is to contact the applicant and ask for clarification of the information. This strategy ensured that the participants complied with the requirements of the FCRA and eliminated potential bias and discrimination in the background check process.

Theme 5: The Cost of Background Checks

Completing background checks is a costly and time-consuming necessary task that all HR professionals must undertake to consider qualified applicants for employment (Biga et al., 2015). The benefit must outweigh the cost when determining whether the HR professional should implement a specific background check strategy (Calcagno & Sobel, 2014). All participants stated resources are scarce and the strategy is information verified in the background check is necessary to limit their liability exposure for poor hiring decisions. As such, all participants applied the strategy to verify only qualifications and other information relevant to the position. They also used resources available from other sources including government regulatory agencies to verify information. All participants stated the lack of financial and human resources limit verification of additional information.

Theme 6: Background Check Guidelines and Policies

All participants have documented policies and procedures to follow when conducting background checks throughout the application process. P1 shared the situation when an executive of the company circumvented the HR professional and published policies to hire an applicant without following the established policy. The

employee was not a quality candidate, and staff used extensive time to document substandard performance to support the termination of the employee.

The first strategy is to ensure that written documentation is available. All participants have internal guidelines when verifying information obtained through a third party to ensure compliance with the FCRA. P2 and P3 are new to their positions, only being in the positions for three years. At the beginning of employment for P2 and P3, guidelines to ensure compliance with the FCRA and other employment laws were not in existence. Together, P2 and P3 worked to develop guidelines and ensure all staff followed the guidelines when completing background checks. The information sought during the background check process must be relevant to the position to avoid any potential liability (Woska, 2007).

Social media is an electronic form of open communication and information (Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015). The use of social media in the hiring process allowed human resource professionals to profile specific applicants. Profiling specific applicants can result in bias and discrimination in the hiring process (McDonald, Thompson, & O'Connor, 2016). All participants have developed strict instructions and policies banning the use of any social media sites when evaluating any potential job applicants. The instructions included the use of LinkedIn, Facebook, Twitter, and other electronic forms of open communications. HR leaders who used social media to evaluate candidates overlook the quality and skills and focus on the social media content (Berkelaar & Buzzanett, 2015). The participants stated the strategy of eliminating the use of social media; the hiring professionals focus on the qualifications of the applicant and do not

introduce unintentional or inappropriate bias in the hiring process. McDonald et al. (2016) suggested the need of more research relating to strategies for using social media in the hiring process to ensure hiring professionals do not discriminate in the hiring process.

The participants stated that a strategy of having guidelines and policies are crucial in verifying information in the application process while maintaining compliance with federal regulations. The hiring professionals should ensure the policies are consistent in evaluating all job applicants (Peterson, 2014; Petersen, 2015). All three participants applied the strategy of consistent application of the guidelines and policies when conducting background checks on job applicants. The lack of the litigation involving the participants' background check hiring practices demonstrated the strategies relating to following the policies are effective.

Applications to Professional Practice

The findings I presented in this study are relevant to the business practice of hiring qualified employees as potentially participating HR professionals can apply the identified strategies to implement effective hiring process background check strategies while maintaining compliance with the federal regulations. Some job applicants falsify information during the application process (Brody, 2010). An estimated 41% of all job applicants falsified information in the application process in 2007 (Levashina & Campion, 2009). Levoy (2014) quoted a 2014 SHRM survey increasing this percentage to over 50%. Effective strategies ensure validation of the employment candidate's information (Engleman & Kleiner, 1998; Reinhard et al., 2013).

The strategies identified by area HR professionals improve the hiring process and ensure the hiring of only qualified applicants. The strategies include verifying prior employment, professional references, and education. The HR professionals used education requirements for licenses and certifications issued by government regulatory agencies as a method for verifying education. The HR professionals used fingerprint clearance requirements as a method for conducting criminal background checks. The application of these strategies minimized the risk for employment hiring litigation and provided some level of assurance as to the applicant's honesty and qualifications.

In 2014, almost 89,000 applicants filed employment discrimination cases in federal court, the majority claiming discrimination based on protective classes of age, gender, and race (Terpstra & Honorée, 2016). A hiring professional can identify with some reasonable assurance protected applicant data by searching social media sites, and therefore professionals should not use social media in the application process (Blount et al., 2016; Lowenstein & Solomon, 2015; Zeitler & Luisi, 2016). The strategy of consistently following policies and guidelines including strictly prohibiting the use of social media in the verification process has assisted the participants in eliminating employment hiring litigation. Litigation costs are extensive for business leaders, as the cost of litigation whether successful or not are a costly process (Terpstra & Honorée, 2016).

The conceptual framework for this research was the disparate impact theory.

Griggs and the disparate impact theory affected the human resource profession by stating

HR professionals should follow policies and procedures in evaluating job applicants

(Peterson, 2014; Petersen, 2015). Effective hiring process background check strategies provide a level of assurance the HR professional is hiring the most qualified, honest candidate while minimizing litigation risk.

Implications for Social Change

Many leaders of organizations engage in actions to bolster corporate social responsibility, but many actions have no social impact (Walker, Hills, & Heere, 2017). Chi, Yeh, & Guo (2018) found quality applicants preferred companies with positive social images, and employers should develop a positive image to attract quality applicants. Leaders sharing information on background check strategies could enhance communications within business operations and improve the perceived transparency, profitability, and sustainability of a company. Managers are responsible for minimizing corporate risk and mitigating possible litigation, and by doing so improve the stability of the company (Peterson, 2014). Leaders maintaining sustainability within the company could positively improve the economic climate in communities in which the company operates (Hansen et al., 2011).

HR professionals who have strategies to use published policies of the hiring process do demonstrate transparency in the application process. Inappropriately discriminating against applicants because of a criminal conviction is not useful in providing stability in the surrounding neighborhoods in which these people live, and may violate federal employment laws (Westrope, 2018). Hiring applicants with a criminal record reduces the recidivism rate of future convictions, also improving the social impact of hiring an otherwise qualified applicant (Denver, 2017). The strategy of evaluating the

crime, length of time since the crime, and the relationship between the crime and the position does not eliminate applicants with criminal records. Effective strategies for policies and guidelines relating to hiring applicants with criminal records improve the image of the organization and have a positive social and economic impact on the surrounding communities.

Intangible social impacts of policies and strategies should translate into tangible social impacts in the communities to be effective (Walker et al., 2017). I have identified effective background check strategies an HR professional could use to improve the surrounding communities. The tangible benefits will possibly result in corporate transparency, fair hiring practices, and a reduction in recidivism in criminal activities.

Recommendations for Action

I presented literature that documented prior studies demonstrating the increase in the number of job applicants that falsify information, and the application process continues to grow every year. I also documented in the literature the number of employment-related litigation cases continues to grow every year. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the employment background check strategies area HR leaders use to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations.

Scholarly literature suggested HR professionals develop and apply consistent policies that identify the background check strategies. HR professionals should develop background check strategies to verify information and identify potential falsified

information. These strategies will provide a level of assurance that employers hire honest and qualified candidates.

During the study, participating HR professionals identified strategies for verifying information contained in the job application, strategies for applying consistent policies for the background check process, and specific instructions not to search social media sites on potential job applicants. The findings in this study apply to all HR professionals engaged in conducting background checks on applicants. These strategies will minimize risk in both hiring qualified applicants and avoid potential litigation relating to hiring practices. Leaders in the human resource profession should use the strategies presented in this study to improve current internal strategies within their employment environment.

I agreed to share the results of the study with the participants. I will also share the results of this study with the SHRM professional organization, both on a local and national level. I will distribute the results of this study through local conferences, and SHRM's newsletter.

Recommendations for Further Research

The first limitation of this study was to identify willing participants employed within companies presently using effective background check strategies. Some organizations that I contacted stated they contract the background check process out to an outside company. Because background checks are time-consuming, some firms hire outside companies to complete the background checks to maintain compliance with the law (Brody, 2010)

I recommend researchers research to identify what these background check companies do regarding completing background checks. This research would possibly identify whether the contractor or the contracting organization maintains responsibility for complying with federal regulations in the background check process, and which organization maintains liability for the compliance with federal regulations.

Thirty-seven percent of hiring officials use social media to evaluate an applicant for employment (Curran et al., 2014; Harrison & Budworth, 2015). The participants in this study stated they prohibit the search of social media sites on applicants so not to exclude applicants from employment based on a protective class. I recommend future research on strategies HR professionals have in exploring electronic media in the background check process. This research would expand on the legal implications presented by electronic media, and expand on the application of the disparate impact theory in background check strategies.

Reflections

The doctoral journey and completion of this study have challenged me to think beyond the textbook. I have an extensive research background and thought I would flow through the process because of my previous experience. This assumption was not the case. I noticed some mistakes that I made in the process that I had to correct. If I had to start the study all over again, I would have taken a different approach to my study.

I also learned that just because you obtain a doctoral degree, this does not mean you know everything. During the process, the committee members challenged my statements. In some instances, I had to demonstrate my statements were factual and

correct. In other instances, I had to make changes to my document. I started to make the requested changes but realized not all requested changes were appropriate. I learned to believe in myself and support my statements with fact. The experience through this process provided the foundation for my desire to complete future quality research.

Conclusion

Baby boomers are reaching retirement age and leaving the workforce. As a result, employee turnover is increasing. The percentage of applicants who falsify information in the application process continues to rise every year. Filling positions requires evaluating an applicant to determine if the applicant is qualified and honest.

HR leaders have some useful strategies in place to identify falsified information while maintaining compliance with government regulations. The first theme that emerged from this study included an understanding of the limitations of information that specific reference checks will provide. Additionally, the strategies compare the information to the application materials to evaluate the honesty of a candidate. The second theme that emerged is HR professionals used outside information from regulatory bodies to verify information such as education. The third theme that emerged is all HR professionals require a professional reference check from individuals who have a professional relationship with the applicant. Professional references provide information relating to character and qualifications. The fourth theme that emerged is all HR professionals perform criminal background checks on applicants if the criminal history is relevant to the position. The fifth theme that emerged is time and other resources to perform extensive background checks are cost prohibitive and limit all HR professionals.

As a result, HR professionals applied strategies that used other means for verifying information such as education and criminal backgrounds. The strategic use of regulatory body information and fingerprint clearance cards verifies information contained in the application materials. The final emerging theme is the strategic development and application of background check policies. The HR professionals identify the applicant information they are going to verify, how they are going to verify the information, and what they will do with the information collected in the verification process. The policies prohibit the strategy of using electronic media in the application process.

These strategies can assist area HR leaders in developing background check strategies so they can improve the identification of falsified information in the application process. These strategies could assist HR leaders in maintaining compliance with the government regulations when completing background checks on applicants. Effective hiring process background check strategies provide a level of assurance the HR professional is hiring the most qualified, honest candidate while minimizing litigation risk.

References

- Abd Rashid, A. F., & Yusoff, S. (2015). A review of life cycle assessment method for building industry. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 45, 244-248. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2015.01.043
- Alony, I., Hasan, H., & Sense, A. (2014). Mixed methods to the rescue: Addressing the problem of employee turnover using marital research. *International Journal of Multiple Research Approaches*, 8, 190-200.

 doi:10.1080/18340806.2014.11082060
- Ament, S. M. C., Gillissen, F., Moser, A., Maessen, J. M. C., Dirksen, C. D., von Meyenfeldt, M. F., & van der Weijden, T. (2014). Identification of promising strategies to sustain improvements in hospital practice: A qualitative case study.

 BMC Health Services Research, 14, 641-641. doi:10.1186/s12913-014-0641-y
- Amin, M., Khairuzzaman Wan Ismail, W., Zaleha Abdul Rasid, S., & Daverson Andrew Selemani, R. (2014). The impact of human resource management practices on performance: Evidence from a public university. *TQM Journal*, 26, 125-142. doi:10.1108/TQM-10-2011-0062
- Annells, M. (2006). Triangulation of qualitative approaches: Hermeneutical phenomenology and grounded theory. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, *56*, 55-61. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2648.2006.03979.x
- Artene, D. A. (2014). Some considerations regarding the legal responsibility and the social responsibility. *Juridical Tribune Journal*, 4(2), 13-21. Retrieved from http://www.tribunajuridica.eu/

- Atkinson, P. A., Delamont, S., Coffey, A., Lofland, J., & Lofland, L. H. (2001). *Handbook of ethnography* (1st ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Attig, N., & Cleary, S. (2015). Managerial practices and corporate social responsibility. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *131*, 121-136. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2273-x
- Atz, T. W., Sade, R. M., & Williams, P. H. (2014). Perceptions of academic health science research center personnel regarding informed consent processes and therapeutic misconception. *Accountability in Research*, 21, 300-314. doi:10.1080/08989621.2013.861328
- Bamkin, M., Maynard, S., & Goulding, A. (2016). Grounded theory and ethnography combined: A methodology to study children's interactions on children's mobile libraries. *Journal of Documentation*, 72, 214-231. doi:10.1108/JD-01-2015-0007
- Becker, G. S. (1965). A theory of the allocation of time. *Economic Journal*, 75, 493-517.

 Retrieved from http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com
- Berkelaar, B. L. (2014). Cybervetting, online information, and personnel selection: New transparency expectations and the emergence of a digital social contract.

 Management Communication Quarterly, 28, 479-506.

 doi:10.1177/0893318914541966
- Berkelaar, B. L., & Buzzanell, P. M. (2015). Online employment screening and digital career capital: Exploring employers' use of online information for personnel selection. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 29, 84-113. doi:10.1177/0893318914554657

- Bernerth, J. B., Taylor, S. G., Walker, H. J., & Whitman, D. S. (2012). An empirical investigation of dispositional antecedents and performance-related outcomes of credit scores. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 97, 469-478. doi:10.1037/a0026055
- Biga, K., Spott, P., & Spott, E. (2015). Smart hiring in the hospitality industry: Legal and business perspectives. *American Journal of Management*, 15(4), 115-129.
 Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/ajmopen.html
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1802-1811. doi:10.1177/1049732316654870
- Black, S. L., Stone, D. L., & Johnson, A. F. (2015). Use of social networking websites on applicants' privacy. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, 27, 115-159. doi:10.1007/s10672-014-9245-2
- Blount, J., Wright, C. S., Hall, A. A., & Biss, J. L. (2016). Social media: Creating student awareness of its use in the hiring process. *Southern Journal of Business and Ethics*, 8, 202-217. Retrieved from http://www.salsb.org/sjbe/index.html
- Boddy, C. R. (2016). Sample size for qualitative research. *Qualitative Market Research:*An International Journal, 19, 426-432. doi:10.1108/QMR-06-2016-0053
- Brody, R. G. (2010). Beyond the basic background check: Hiring the "right" employees.

 Management Research Review, 33, 210-223. doi:10.1108/01409171011030372
- Brymer, R. A., Molloy, J. C., & Gilbert, B. A. (2014). Human capital pipelines:

 Competitive implications of repeated interorganizational hiring. *Journal of Management*, 40, 483-508. doi:10.1177/0149206313516797

- Calcagno, P. T., & Sobel, R. S. (2014). Regulatory costs on entrepreneurship and establishment employment size. *Small Business Economics*, 42, 541-559. doi:10.1007/s11187-013-9493-9
- Calvasina, G. E., Calvasina, R. V., & Calvasina, E. J. (2014). Social media and human resource staffing: Legal, policy and practice issues for employers. *Journal of Legal, Ethical and Regulatory Issues*, *17*(2), 51-60. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org
- Calvasina, G. E., Calvasina, R. V., & Calvasina, E. J. (2015). Responding to allegations of systemic discrimination: Policy and practice issues for employers. *Journal of Management Policy and Practice*, *16*(4), 57-63. Retrieved from http://jmppnet.com/
- Carter, N., Bryant-Lukosius, D., DiCenso, A., Blythe, J., & Neville, A. J. (2014). The use of triangulation in qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, 41, 545-547. doi:10.1188/14.ONF.545-547
- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 811-830. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Chetty, S. K., Partanen, J., Rasmussen, E. S., & Servais, P. (2014). Contextualising case studies in entrepreneurship: A tandem approach to conducting a longitudinal cross-country case study. *International Small Business Journal*, *32*, 818-829. doi:10.1177/0266242612471962

- Chi, H., Yeh, H., & Guo, T. (2018). Salary or job interest? How salary and job interest moderates the willingness to apply for a job. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Business Administration*, 10, 64-78. doi:10.1108/APJBA-09-2017-0086
- Chisega-Negrilă, A. (2014). Female participation in personal learning environments.

 **Journal of Research in Gender Studies, 4, 1236-1243. Retrieved from http://www.addletonacademicpublishers.com
- Chowdhury, M. F. (2015). Coding, sorting and sifting of qualitative data analysis:

 Debates and discussion. *Quality & Quantity*, 49, 1135-1143. doi:10.1007/s11135-014-0039-2
- Colley, L. (2014). Understanding ageing public sector workforces: Demographic challenge or a consequence of public employment policy design. *Public Management Review*, *16*, 1030-1052. doi:10.1080/14719037.2013.771697
- Curran, M. J., Draus, P., Schrager, M., & Zappala, S. (2014). College students and HR professionals: Conflicting views on information available on Facebook. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 24, 442-458. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12033
- De Armond, E. D. (2016). Preventing preemption: Finding space for states to regulate consumers' credit reports. *Brigham Young University Law Review*, 2016, 365-425. Retrieved from http://digitalcommons.law.byu.edu/lawreview
- Denver, M. (2017). Evaluating the impact of "old" criminal conviction decision guidelines on subsequent employment and arrest outcomes. *The Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, *54*, 379-408.

 doi:10.1177/0022427816680252

- Denzin, N. K. (2006). Sociological methods: A sourcebook. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Dotson, B. (2014). Verifying information in pharmacy residency applications. *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy*, 71, 787-787. doi:10.2146/ajhp130628
- Draper, J. (2015). Ethnography: Principles, practice and potential. *Nursing Standard*, 29(36), 36. doi:10.7748/ns.29.36.36.e8937
- Engleman, D., & Kleiner, B. H. (1998). Effective employment screening practices.

 *Career Development International, 3, 164-168. doi:10.1108/13620439810214420

 *Fair Credit Reporting Act of 1970, 15 U.S.C. §§ 1681-1681u (2015).
- Fiske, S. T., & Hauser, R. M. (2014). Protecting human research participants in the age of big data. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111, 13675-13676. Retrieved from www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov
- Flick, U. (2014). *The SAGE handbook of qualitative data analysis*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications Ltd.
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, 20, 1408-1416. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Gallagher, K. (2006). Rethinking the Fair Credit Reporting Act: When requesting credit reports for "employment purposes," goes too far. *Iowa Law Review*, 91, 1593-1620. Retrieved from http://ilr.law.uiowa.edu
- Gibbs, C., MacDonald, F., & MacKay, K. (2015). Social media usage in hotel human resources: Recruitment, hiring and communication. *International Journal of*

- Contemporary Hospitality Management, 27, 170-184. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-05-2013-0194
- Gould, A. M., & Desjardins, G. (2014). Static and dynamic views of conflict and cooperation in the employment relationship: A new kind of time-based theory with implications for non-standard work forms. *Personnel Review*, *43*, 780-797. doi:10.1108/PR-07-2012-0109
- Hall, M., & Caton, S. (2017). Am I who I say I am? Unobtrusive self-representation and personality recognition on Facebook. *PLoS One*, 12(9), 1-23. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0184417
- Hannan, D. (2016). Applying risk management to new hires. *Professional Safety*, 61(9), 29-33. Retrieved from www.asse.org/professionalsafety/
- Hansen, S., Dunford, B., Boss, A., Boss, R., & Angermeier, I. (2011). Corporate social responsibility and the benefits of employee trust: A cross-disciplinary perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 102, 29-45. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-0903-0
- Harper, M. C. (2016). Confusion on the court: Distinguishing disparate treatment from disparate impact in young v. UPS and EEOC v. Abercrombie & Fitch, Inc. *Boston University Law Review*, 96, 543-570. Retrieved from http://www.bu.edu/bulawreview/
- Harrison, J. A., & Budworth, M. (2015). Unintended consequences of a digital presence:

 Employment-related implications for job seekers. *Career Development*International, 20, 294-314. doi:10.1108/CDI-06-2014-0080

- Helitzer, D. L., Sussman, A. L., Hoffman, R. M., Getrich, C. M., Warner, T. D., & Rhyne, R. L. (2014). Along the way to developing a theory of the program: A reexamination of the conceptual framework as an organizing strategy. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 45, 157-163. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2014.04.005
- Hersch, J., & Shinall, J. B. (2016). Something to talk about: Information exchange under employment law. *University of Pennsylvania Law Review*, 165, 49-90. Retrieved from https://www.pennlawreview.com
- Highhouse, S., Brooks, M. E., & Wang, Y. (2016). Status seeking and manipulative Self-presentation. *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, 24, 352-361. doi:10.1111/ijsa.12153
- Hirsh, C. E. (2014). Beyond treatment and impact: A context-oriented approach to employment discrimination. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 58, 256-273. doi:10.1177/0002764213503328
- Honer, A., & Hitzler, R. (2015). Life-world-analytical ethnography: A phenomenology-based research approach. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 44, 544-562. doi:10.1177/0891241615588589
- Hughes, S. F., Elliott, T. L., & Myers, M. (2014). Measuring the impact of background checks on reducing crime in higher education. *Public Administration Research*, *3*, 154-170. doi:10.5539/par.v3n2p154
- Ilmakunnas, P., & Ilmakunnas, S. (2014). Age segregation and hiring of older employees:

 Low mobility revisited. *International Journal of Manpower*, *35*, 1090-1115.

 doi:10.1108/IJM-04-2012-0060

- Ivey, J. (2015). How important is a conceptual framework? *Pediatric Nursing*, *41*, 145, 153. Retrieved from http://www.pediatricnursing.net
- Johnson, R. A., & Wendler, D. (2015). Challenging the sanctity of donorism: Patient tissue providers as payment-worthy contributors 1. *Kennedy Institute of Ethics Journal*, 25, 291-333. doi:10.1353/ken.2015.0021
- Kacmar, K. M., & Tucker, R. (2016). The moderating effect of supervisor's behavioral integrity on the relationship between regulatory focus and impression management. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *135*, 87-98. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2464-5
- Kennedy, J. P., & Benson, M. L. (2016). Emotional reactions to employee theft and the managerial dilemmas small business owners face. *Criminal Justice Review*, 41, 257-277. doi:10.1177/0734016816638899
- Klein, M., Sompel, H. V., Sanderson, R., Shankar, H., Balakireva, L., Zhou, K., & Tobin, R. (2014). Scholarly context not found: One in five articles suffers from reference rot. *PLoS One*, *9*(12), 1-39. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0115253
- Kogan, L. R., Hellyer, P. W., Stewart, S. M., & Dowers, K. L. (2015). Recruitment and hiring strategies of private practitioners and implications for practice management training of veterinary students. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Education*, 42, 97-111. doi:10.3138/jvme.0814-085R
- Koppes Bryan, L., & Palmer, J. K. (2012). Do job applicant credit histories predict performance appraisal ratings or termination decisions? *Psychologist-Manager Journal*, *15*(2), 106-127. doi:10.1080/10887156.2012.676883

- Kowalski, C. J., Hutchinson, R. J., & Mrdjenovich, A. J. (2017). The ethics of clinical care and the ethics of clinical research: Yin and yang. *Journal of Medicine and Philosophy*, 42, 7-32. doi:10.1093/jmp/jhw032
- Kramer, B. (2015). Trust, but verify: Fraud in small businesses. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 22, 4-20. doi:10.1108/JSBED-08-2012-0097
- Kulkarni, M., Lengnick-Hall, M. L., & Martinez, P.G. (2015). Overqualification, mismatched qualification, and hiring decisions. *Personnel Review*, 44, 529-549. doi:10.1108/pr-11-2013-0204
- Lam, H. (2016). Social media dilemmas in the employment context. *Employee Relations*, 38, 420-437. doi:10.1108/ER-04-2015-0072
- Lambert, J. R. (2015). The impact of gay-friendly recruitment statements and due process employment on a firm's attractiveness as an employer. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, *34*, 510-526. doi:10.1108/EDI-03-2013-0012
- Lanyon, R. I., & Goodstein, L. D. (2016). Pre-employment good impression and subsequent job performance. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *31*, 346-358. doi:10.1108/JMP-06-2014-0187
- Lee, Y. (2014). Insight for writing a qualitative research paper. *Family and Consumer Sciences Research Journal*, 43, 94-97. doi:10.1111/fcsr.12084
- Lee, E. J., & Cho, Y. C. (2016). Exploring the efficiency and effectiveness of employment policy program for vulnerable people. *International Business* &

- Economics Research Journal, 15, 193-207. Retrieved from http://www.cluteinstitute.com
- Levanon, G., Cheng, B., & Paterra, M. (2014). The risk of future labor shortages in different occupations and industries in the united states. *Business Economics*, 49, 227-243. doi:10.1057/be.2014.35
- Levashina, J., & Campion, M. A. (2009). Expected practices in background checking:

 Review of the human resource management literature. *Employee Responsibilities*and Rights Journal, 21, 231-249. doi:10.1007/s10672-009-9111-9
- Levoy, B. (2014). 2 steps to uncover job applicant lies: Padded resumes come from the people you'd least expect. *Veterinary Economics*, 55(5), 3-4. Retrieved from http://veterinarybusiness.dvm360.com
- Loafman, L., & Little, A. (2014). Race, employment, and crime: The shifting landscape of disparate impact discrimination based on criminal convictions. *American Business Law Journal*, *51*, 251-314. doi:10.1111/ablj.12028
- Lowenstein, H., & Solomon, N. (2015). Social media employment policy and the NLRB:

 Uniform state laws as a solution? *Southern Law Journal*, 25, 139-159. Retrieved from http://www.southernlawjournal.com/
- Lysaght, R., Kranenburg, R., Armstrong, C., & Krupa, T. (2016). Participant recruitment for studies on disability and work: Challenges and solutions. *Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation*, 26(2), 125-140. doi:10.1007/s10926-015-9594-1

- Maatman, G. (2016). Annual workplace class action litigation report: An overview of 2015 in workplace class action litigation. *Labor Law Journal*, 67, 317-339.

 Retrieved from http://hr.cch.com
- MacPhail, C., Khoza, N., Abler, L., & Ranganathan, M. (2016). Process guidelines for establishing intercoder reliability in qualitative studies. *Qualitative Research*, *16*, 198-212. doi:10.1177/1468794115577012
- Madichie, N. O., & Nyakang'o, M. (2016). An exploratory insight into the workplace demographic challenges in the public sector: A Kenyan perspective. *Employee Relations*, *38*, 859-885. doi:10.1108/ER-01-2015-0002
- Makrakis, V., & Kostoulas-Makrakis, N. (2016). Bridging the qualitative—quantitative divide: Experiences from conducting a mixed methods evaluation in the RUCAS programme. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, *54*, 144-151. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2015.07.008
- Malone, H., Nicholl, H., & Tracey, C. (2014). Awareness and minimisation of systematic bias in research. *British Journal of Nursing*, 23, 279-282. doi:10.12968/bjon.2014.23.5.279
- Malterud, K., Siersma, V. D., & Guassora, A. D. (2016). Sample size in qualitative interview studies: Guided by information power. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26, 1753-1760. doi:10.1177/1049732315617444
- Mammen, J. R., Norton, S. A., Rhee, H., & Butz, A. M. (2016). New approaches to qualitative interviewing: Development of a card sort technique to understand

- subjective patterns of symptoms and responses. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 58, 90-96. doi:10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2015.12.011
- Mandelbaum, R. M. (2014). Acceptability of online degrees in employer hiring practices.

 International Journal of Information and Communication Technology Education,

 10(2), 36-49. doi:10.4018/ijicte.2014040104
- Manroop, L., Singh, P., & Ezzedeen, S. (2014). Human resource systems and ethical climates: A Resource-Based perspective. *Human Resource Management*, *53*, 795-816. doi:10.1002/hrm.21593
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2016). *Designing Qualitative Research*. (6th ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2015). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, *30*, 537-542. doi:10.1177/0267659114559116
- McDonald, P., Thompson, P., & O'Connor, P. (2016). Profiling employees online:

 Shifting public–private boundaries in organisational life. *Human Resource Management Journal*, 26, 541-556. doi:10.1111/1748-8583.12121
- McLean, G. N., & Akdere, M. (2015). Enriching HRD education through professional organizations. *Advances in Developing Human Resources*, *17*, 239-261. doi:10.1177/1523422315572650
- Mertens, D. M. (2015). Mixed methods and wicked problems. *Journal of Mixed Methods**Research*, 9, 3-6. doi:10.1177/1558689814562944

- Morse, J. M. (2015). Critical analysis of strategies for determining rigor in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25, 1212-1222. doi:10.1177/1049732315588501
- Mustafa, E. (2014). Employment references and the law. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 22(7), 39-42. doi:10.1108/HRMID-10-2014-0143
- Myers, K. K. (2014). Social identity issues for qualitative and mixed methods scholarsmentors in a predominantly quantitative environment. *Management Communication Quarterly*, 28, 466-473. doi:10.1177/0893318914536966
- Neumann, O. (2016). Does misfit loom larger than fit? Experimental evidence on motivational person-job fit, public service motivation, and prospect theory.
 International Journal of Manpower, 37, 822-839. doi:10.1108/IJM-12-2014-0268
- Nielsen, M. L., & Kuhn, K. M. (2009). Late payments and leery applicants: Credit checks as a selection test. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, *21*, 115-130. doi:10.1007/s10672-008-9071-5
- Nimon, K. (2015). Secondary data analyses from published descriptive statistics:

 Implications for human resource development theory, research, and practice.

 Advances in Developing Human Resources, 17, 26-39.

 doi:10.1177/1523422314559805
- Oleinik, A. (2015). On content analysis of images of mass protests: A case of data triangulation. *Quality & Quantity*, 49, 2203-2220. doi:10.1007/s11135-014-0104-x

- Owen, G. T. (2014). Evolution of a background check policy in higher education.

 *Qualitative Report, 19(20), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/index.html
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42, 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Pargendler, M. (2016). The corporate governance obsession. *The Journal of Corporation*Law, 42, 359-402. Retrieved from http://jcl.law.uiowa.edu/
- Park, H., & Kim, S. (2015). A moderated mediation model of corporate social responsibility. *Journal of Communication Management*, 19, 306-323. doi:10.1108/JCOM-09-2013-0067
- Pattison, P., Sanders, D. E., & Ross, J. (2014). The squiggly line: when should individual choices be protected from employment discrimination? *Southern Law Journal*, 24, 29-65. Retrieved from http://www.southernlawjournal.com/
- Pattison, P., & Varca, P. E. (1991). The demise of the disparate impact theory. *American Business Law Journal*, 29, 413-450. doi:10.1111/j.1744-1714.1991.tb00640.x
- Peterson, E. (2014). Business strategies for managing the legal risk of social media.

 Journal of Management and Sustainability, 4(3), 96-101.

 doi:10.5539/jms.v4n3p96

- Petersen, I. B. (2015). Toward true fair-chance hiring: Balancing stakeholder interests and reality in regulating criminal background checks. *Texas Law Review*, 94, 175-203. Retrieved from http://www.texaslrev.com
- Pierce, L., & Snyder, J. A. (2015). Unethical demand and employee turnover. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *131*, 853-869. doi:10.1007/s10551-013-2018-2
- Pramod, D., & Bharathi, S. V. (2016). Social media impact on the recruitment and selection process in the information technology industry. *International Journal of Human Capital and Information Technology Professionals (IJHCITP)*, 7(2), 36-52. doi:10.4018/IJHCITP.2016040103
- Råheim, M., Magnussen, L. H., Sekse, R. J. T., Lunde, Å., Jacobsen, T., & Blystad, A. (2016). Researcher-researched relationship in qualitative research: Shifts in positions and researcher vulnerability. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being*, 11, 1-12. doi:10.3402/qhw.v11.30996
- Ransbotham, S. (2016). Using unstructured data to tidy up credit reporting. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 57, 1-6. Retrieved from http://mitsmr.com
- Reinhard, M., Scharmach, M., & Müller, P. (2013). It's not what you are, it's what you know: Experience, beliefs, and the detection of deception in employment interviews. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 43, 467-479. doi:10.1111/j.1559-1816.2013.01011.x
- Roulin, N., Krings, F., & Binggeli, S. (2016). A dynamic model of applicant faking.

 Organizational Psychology Review, 6(2), 145-170.

 doi:10.1177/2041386615580875

- Roulston, K., & Shelton, S. A. (2015). Reconceptualizing bias in teaching qualitative research methods. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 21, 332-342.

 doi:10.1177/1077800414563803
- Schnackenberg, A. K., & Tomlinson, E. C. (2016). Organizational transparency: A new perspective on managing trust in organization-stakeholder relationships. *Journal of Management*, 42, 1784-1810. doi:10.1177/0149206314525202
- Schoenung, B., & Dikova, D. (2016). Reflections on organizational team diversity research. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, *35*, 221-231. doi:10.1108/EDI-11-2015-0095
- Schuessler, J. H., & Hite, D. M. (2014). Pre-employment screening for security risk: An exploratory study. *Journal of Applied Business and Economics*, *16*, 84-95.

 Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jabeopen.html
- Secolsky, C., Wentland, E., & Denison, B. (2011). The need for documenting validation transactions: A qualitative component of the testing validation process. *Quality & Quantity*, 45, 1303-1311. doi:10.1007/s11135-011-9457-6
- Sengul, G. (2017). Effect of labor market policies on unemployment when firms adapt their recruitment strategy. *Economic Modelling*, 60, 169-179. doi:10.1016/j.econmod.2016.09.012
- Shattuck, R. M., & Rendall, M. S. (2017). Retrospective reporting of first employment in the life-courses of U.S. women. *Sociological Methodology*, 47, 307-344. doi:10.1177/0081175017723397

- Shorr, J. A. (2015). Top ten embezzlement risks in your medical practice. *Journal of Medical Practice Management*, 31(3), 191-193. Retrieved from http://www.mpmnetwork.com/section_47_MPM-Journal.cfm
- Stoughton, J. W., Thompson, L. F., & Meade, A. W. (2015). Examining applicant reactions to the use of social networking websites in pre-employment screening. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 30, 73-88. doi:10.1007/s10869-013-9333-6
- Tan, E. (2014). Human capital theory: A holistic criticism. *Review of Educational Research*, 84, 411-445. doi:10.3102/0034654314532696
- Tellez, M. (2016). Arizona: A reflection and conversation on the migrant rights movement, 2015. *Social Justice*, 42, 3-4. Retrieved from http://www.socialjusticejournal.org
- Terpstra, D. E., & Honorée, A. L. (2016). Differences in the nature of employment discrimination litigation between private sector organizations and public sector organizations. *International Journal of Discrimination and the Law*, 16, 200-213. doi:10.1177/1358229116645677
- Thomas, S. L., Rothschild, P. C., & Donegan, C. (2015). Social networking, management responsibilities, and employee rights: The evolving role of social networking in employment decisions. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, 27, 307-323. doi:10.1007/s10672-014-9250-5
- Torraco, R. J. (2016). Writing integrative reviews of the literature: Methods and purposes. *International Journal of Adult Vocational Education and Technology*, 7(3), 62-70. doi:10.4018/IJAVET.2016070106

- Bruce Tracey, J. (2014). A review of human resources management research.

 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 26, 679-705.

 doi:10.1108/IJCHM-02-2014-0056
- Travers, M. (2001). *Qualitative research through case studies*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Ltd.
- Uggen, C., Vuolo, M., Lageson, S., Ruhland, E., & K. Whitham, H. (2014). The edge of stigma: An experimental audit of the effects of low-level criminal records on employment. *Criminology*, *52*, 627-654. doi:10.1111/1745-9125.12051
- Vasquez, D. (2014). Employee retention for economic stabilization: A qualitative phenomenological study in the hospitality sector. *International Journal of Management, Economics and Social Sciences*, 3, 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.ijmess.com
- Volpone, S. D., Tonidandel, S., Avery, D. R., & Castel, S. (2015). Exploring the use of credit scores in selection processes: Beware of adverse impact. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, *30*, 357-372. doi:10.1007/s10869-014-9366-5
- Wagner, W., Hansen, K., & Kronberger, N. (2014). Quantitative and qualitative research across cultures and languages: Cultural metrics and their application. *Integrative Psychological and Behavioral Science*, 48, 418-434. doi:10.1007/s12124-014-9269-z
- Walker, M., Hills, S., & Heere, B. (2017). Evaluating a socially responsible employment program: Beneficiary impacts and stakeholder perceptions. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 143, 53-70. doi:10.1007/s10551-015-2801-3

- Weaver, A. (2015). Is credit status a good signal of productivity? *ILR Review*, 68, 742-770. doi:10.1177/0019793915586382
- Weber, C. M. (2002). Getting it right the first time: Accounting, auditing, financial systems and the federal government. *Journal of Government Financial Management*, 51(2), 9. Retrieved from www.agacgfm.org/Research-Publications/Journal.aspx
- Weber, C. M., & Gerard, J. A. (2014). Reconfiguring compliance for corporate social responsibility. *Journal of Economic Development, Management, IT, Finance, and Marketing*, 6(2), 32-47. Retrieved from http://www.gsmi-ijgb.com/Pages/Journals.aspx
- Wernerfelt, B. (2011). Invited editorial: The use of resources in resource acquisition. *Journal of Management*, 37, 1369-1373. doi:10.1177/0149206310371693
- Wernerfelt, B. (2013). Small forces and large firms: Foundations of the RBV. *Strategic Management Journal*, *34*, 635-643. doi:10.1002/smj.2043
- Wessels, J. S., & Visagie, R. G. (2017). The eligibility of public administration research for ethics review: A case study of two international peer-reviewed journals.

 International Review of Administrative Sciences, 83, 156-176.

 doi:10.1177/0020852315585949
- Westrope, E. (2018). Employment discrimination on the basis of criminal history: Why an anti-discrimination statute is a necessary remedy. *Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology*, 108, 367-397. Retrieved from http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu

- Willgens, A. M., Cooper, R., Jadotte, D., Lilyea, B., Langtiw, C., & Obenchain-Leeson, A. (2016). How to enhance qualitative research appraisal: Development of the methodological congruence instrument. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 2380-2395.
 Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Wilson, A. D., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Manning, L. P. (2016). Using paired depth interviews to collect qualitative data. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 1549-1573.

 Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Woith, W. M., Jenkins, S. H., Astroth, K. S., & Kennedy, J. A. (2014). Lessons learned from conducting qualitative research in a hospital. *Nurse Researcher*, 22, 40-43. doi:10.7748/nr.22.2.40.e1280
- Wolgemuth, J. R., Erdil-Moody, Z., Opsal, T., Cross, J. E., Kaanta, T., Dickmann, E. M.,
 & Colomer, S. (2015). Participants' experiences of the qualitative interview:
 Considering the importance of research paradigms. *Qualitative Research*, 15, 351-372. doi:10.1177/1468794114524222
- Woods, M., Paulus, T., Atkins, D. P., & Macklin, R. (2016). Advancing qualitative research using qualitative data analysis software (QDAS)? Reviewing potential versus practice in published studies using ATLAS.ti and NVivo, 1994–2013.
 Social Science Computer Review, 34, 597-617. doi:10.1177/0894439315596311
- Woska, W. J. (2007). Legal issues for HR professionals: Reference Checking/Background investigations. *Public Personnel Management*, 36, 79-89. doi:10.1177/009102600703600106

- Wynder, M., & Dunbar, K. (2016). Ethical values in the evaluation of corporate social performance. *Managerial Auditing Journal*, *31*, 180-196. doi:10.1108/MAJ-09-2014-1092
- Yin, R. K. (2014). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, Ltd.
- Young, S. J. (2015). Literacies for surveillance: Social network sites and background investigations. *Media and Communication*, *3*(2), 88-97. doi:10.17645/mac.v3i2.266
- Zeitler, N. W., & Luisi, L. (2016). Criminal background checks for employment. *Journal* of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 116, 692-694.

 doi:10.1016/j.jand.2016.01.015
- Ziakas, V., & Boukas, N. (2014). Contextualizing phenomenology in event management research. *International Journal of Event and Festival Management*, *5*, 56-73. doi:10.1108/IJEFM-08-2012-0023
- Zuber, F. (2015). Spread of unethical behavior in organizations: A dynamic social network perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *131*, 151-172. doi:10.1007/s10551-014-2270-0

Appendix A: Interview Protocol and Questions

- 1. Introduce self to the participant.
- 2. Provide an overview of the purpose of the case study.
- 3. Present the consent form. Explain the purpose of the form and answer any questions the participant may have regarding informed consent.
- 4. Obtain signature on the informed consent form. Provide a copy of the form to the participant.
- 5. Start the digital recording device.
- 6. Identify the date and time of the interview, and the coded identification of the participant.
- 7. Begin the interview with Question # 1.
- 8. Make notes of the participant's response and non-verbal actions.
- 9. Follow up with appropriate follow-up question.
- 10. Continue this process for Questions # 2-6.
- 11. Ask the participant to share any written policies with the researcher.
- 12. Conclude the interview by thanking the participant for agreeing to the interview.
- 13. Schedule a time to review the transcript to validate the data.
- 14. Introduce the purpose of the follow-up interview (data validation).
- 15. Provide the participant a copy of the transcript for each question and follow-up question.
- 16. Clarify any questions resulting from the data analysis.
- 17. Ask the participant to verify each response provided in the transcript.

- 18. Seek any additional information the participant may wish to provide.
- 19. Thank the participant for participating in the study.

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to verify information in an employment candidate's application or resume?
- 2. How effective have these strategies been in helping you identify qualified candidates?
- 3. How do you ensure your strategies are compliant with government regulations regarding background checks and employment practices?
- 4. What barriers or challenges have you overcome while developing and implementing these strategies?
- 5. How did you overcome these barriers or challenges while maintaining compliance with government regulations?
- 6. What other information can you share?